**COVID-19 State Business Resources**

Updated 03/23/20

Table of Contents

[Trends: 2](#_Toc35932208)

[Federal / National 3](#_Toc35932209)

[Individual State Resources 3](#_Toc35932210)

[Alabama (03/20/20) 3](#_Toc35932211)

[Alaska (03/21/20) 4](#_Toc35932212)

[Arizona (updated 03/23/20) 5](#_Toc35932213)

[Arkansas (updated 03/23/20) 5](#_Toc35932214)

[California (updated 03/23/20) 6](#_Toc35932215)

[Colorado (updated 03/23/20) 7](#_Toc35932216)

[Connecticut (updated 03/23/20) 7](#_Toc35932217)

[Delaware (03/20/20) 8](#_Toc35932218)

[District of Columbia (03/21/20) 8](#_Toc35932219)

[Florida (updated 03/20/20) 9](#_Toc35932220)

[Georgia (updated 03/20/20) 9](#_Toc35932221)

[Hawaii (03/21/20) 9](#_Toc35932222)

[Idaho (03/21/20) 10](#_Toc35932223)

[Illinois (updated 03/21/20) 10](#_Toc35932224)

[Indiana (03/20/20) 10](#_Toc35932225)

[Iowa (03/20/20) 11](#_Toc35932226)

[Kansas (updated 03/23/20) 12](#_Toc35932227)

[Kentucky (03/20/20) 12](#_Toc35932228)

[Louisiana (updated 03/23/20) 13](#_Toc35932229)

[Maine (03/20/20) 13](#_Toc35932230)

[Maryland (updated 03/23/20) 14](#_Toc35932231)

[Massachusetts (updated 03/23/20) 15](#_Toc35932232)

[Michigan (03/23/20) 16](#_Toc35932233)

[Minnesota (updated 03/23/20) 16](#_Toc35932234)

[Mississippi (updated 03/24/20) 17](#_Toc35932235)

[Missouri (03/20/19) 18](#_Toc35932236)

[Montana (03/21/20) 18](#_Toc35932237)

[Nebraska (03/20/20) 19](#_Toc35932238)

[Nevada 19](#_Toc35932239)

[New Hampshire (03/20/20) 20](#_Toc35932240)

[New Jersey 20](#_Toc35932241)

[New Mexico (updated 03/24/20) 21](#_Toc35932242)

[New York (updated 03/21/20) 21](#_Toc35932243)

[North Carolina (updated 03/20/20) 22](#_Toc35932244)

[North Dakota (03/21/20) 22](#_Toc35932245)

[Ohio (updated 03/21/20) 23](#_Toc35932246)

[Oklahoma 23](#_Toc35932247)

[Oregon (updated 03/23/20) 23](#_Toc35932248)

[Pennsylvania (updated 03/21/20) 24](#_Toc35932249)

[Rhode Island 24](#_Toc35932250)

[South Carolina (03/19/20) 25](#_Toc35932251)

[South Dakota (03/21/20) 25](#_Toc35932252)

[Tennessee (03/19/20) 26](#_Toc35932253)

[Texas 26](#_Toc35932254)

[Utah 26](#_Toc35932255)

[Vermont (03/21/20) 27](#_Toc35932256)

[Virginia (updated 03/20/20) 28](#_Toc35932257)

[Washington 28](#_Toc35932258)

[West Virginia (03/21/20) 28](#_Toc35932259)

[Wisconsin (updated 03/21/20) 29](#_Toc35932260)

[Wyoming (03/21/19) 29](#_Toc35932261)

# Trends:

* Check back soon: Most states have a message on their COVID-19 webpage(s) asking visitors to check back regularly for updates as they assess the impact on businesses and workers and develop assistance responses.
* Small Business Administration Disaster Loan availability: States either already have or are currently acting to request an Economic Injury Disaster Loan declaration to allow businesses to apply for loans to pay fixed debts, payroll, accounts payable and other bills that can't be paid due to impacts of COVID-19.
* Tax extensions and relief: Many states have already established procedures for businesses to file for tax extensions related to COVID-19, waive penalties related to unemployment claims and other issues, and seek tax relief.
* Enhanced unemployment eligibility and wait time waivers.
* Workshare and Rapid Response: States are seeking to promote the use of Workshare and Rapid Response programs for businesses facing challenges maintaining employment.
* Special relief funds: Many states are working to quantify the impact on local businesses and establish funds for low to zero interest loans. States that have already established such programs have focused on small business relief.
  + [Florida Small Business Emergency Bridge Loan Program](https://floridadisasterloan.org/): up to $50,000 for employer business with 2 to 100 employees
  + [MA Small Business Recovery Loan Fund](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses#small-business-recovery-loan-fund-): $10 million to provide emergency capital up to $75,000 for MA-based businesses with under 50 full and part time employees
  + [WI Small Business 20/20](https://wedc.org/programs-and-resources/small-business-2020/): Funds Community Development Financial Institutions to make grants to existing loan clients to mitigate short-term cash flow issues and protect jobs and public health in response to the Covid-19 outbreak
* Chambers of Commerce: Many state Chambers of Commerce have gathered links to relevant information and services, created toolkits for businesses, and/or hotlines or email notices for businesses seeking updates.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**F****ederal / National**

* [CDC Interim Guidance for Businesses and Employers](https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/guidance-business-response.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fspecific-groups%2Fguidance-business-response.html)
* [U.S. Department of Labor: Coronavirus Resources](https://www.dol.gov/coronavirus)
* [U.S. Chamber of Commerce Foundation: Coronavirus Resource Page](https://www.uschamberfoundation.org/coronavirus)
* [U.S. Chamber of Commerce: Coronavirus Small Business Guide](https://www.uschamber.com/co/small-business-coronavirus)

* [U.S. Small Business Administration: Disaster Loan Assistance](https://disasterloan.sba.gov/ela)
  + [Eligible Disaster Areas](https://disasterloan.sba.gov/ela/Declarations/Index)
  + [SBA Coronavirus (COVID-19): Small Business Guidance & Loan Resources](https://www.sba.gov/page/coronavirus-covid-19-small-business-guidance-loan-resources)
* [IRS: Coronavirus Tax Relief](https://www.irs.gov/coronavirus)
* [OSHA: COVID-19](https://www.osha.gov/SLTC/covid-19/)
  + [Preparing Workplaces for COVID-19](https://www.osha.gov/Publications/OSHA3990.pdf)
* [211: COVID-19 Pandemic Services and Hotline](http://www.211.org/services/covid19)
* [NFIB: Small Business Resources in Response to Coronavirus](https://www.nfib.com/content/analysis/coronavirus/latest-on-coronavirus-from-nfib/)
* [Microsoft Office 365 6-month Trial License](https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoftteams/e1-trial-license): Offered for businesses in response to the increased need for employees to work from home in response to the COVID-19.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Individual State Resources**

**Alabama (03/20/20)**

* [AL Dept. of Revenue: COVID-19 Outbreak Updates](https://revenue.alabama.gov/coronavirus-covid-19-outbreak-updates/)
  + Effective immediately, the Department of Revenue is extending relief to both small retail businesses, whose monthly retail sales during the previous calendar year averaged $62,500 or less, and taxpayers registered as NCAICS Sector 72, Accommodation and Food Services.
  + States that the Dept. will mirror IRS extensions of deadlines.
  + Other assistance may be available on a case-by-case basis
* [AL Dept. of Labor: COVID-19](https://www.labor.alabama.gov/covid19resources.aspx): Information on unemployment benefits, and contacts for veteran services.
  + [Support for Workers Impacted by COVID-19](https://www.labor.alabama.gov/COVID-19%20UC%20Changes%20March%2016%202020%20News%20Release.pdf)
  + [Coronavirus and Unemployment Insurance Benefits](https://www.labor.alabama.gov/Coronavirus%20Unemployment%20Benefits%20FAQ.pdf)
* [AL Dept. Economic and Community Affairs](https://census.alabama.gov/adeca/): COVID-19: Currently no relief programs administered directly through ADECA; will be updated if changes. Gives links to other state resources related to businesses.
* [Made in Alabama - News](https://www.madeinalabama.com/business-development/small-business/news/): No dedicated COVID-19 site, but includes business-related news updates, including the SBA Disaster Relief Lending.
* [AL Public Health: Coronavirus](http://www.alabamapublichealth.gov/infectiousdiseases/2019-coronavirus.html): Status updates, information on testing and public health orders, preparedness guides.
  + [COVID-19 Related Emergency Actions of State Agencies](http://www.alabamapublichealth.gov/legal/orders.html)
* [AL Governors Office: Newsroom](https://governor.alabama.gov/newsroom/): No dedicated COVID-19 site, but gives press releases on latest executive branch actions.
* [AL Chamber: Business Resources for Coronavirus Response](https://alabamachambers.org/news/business-resources-for-coronavirus-response/): Information from U.S. Chamber and U.S. SBA.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Alaska (03/21/20)**

* [AK Governor: COVID-19 News & Video](https://gov.alaska.gov/home/covid19news/): Information on press releases, executive actions, health mandates, and economic response.
  + [COVID-19 Economic Stabilization](https://gov.alaska.gov/home/covid-19-economy/): Announces the Alaska Economic Stabilization Team, provides Governor's 6 Point Economic Plan, and links to unemployment information, small business assistance, home owner information, and SBA loans and other federal assistance.
    - [6 Point Plan](https://gov.alaska.gov/home/covid-19-economic-plan/): includes relief funds for individuals, businesses, healthcare, municipalities, school districts, and state workforces.
      * Alaska COVID-19 Emergency Business Loan Program: to be administered by local banks, 100% state-guaranteed.
      * $2 million State Training Employment Program
* [AK Dept Commerce: COVID-19 Resource Portal for Businesses](https://www.commerce.alaska.gov/web/EconomicRecoveryResourcesforBusiness.aspx): Information on investment loan funds, small business development centers, veterans business outreach centers, and links to other state resources. No current information on Business Loan Program.
* [AK Dept Labor: COVID-19](https://labor.alaska.gov/unemployment/COVID-19.htm): Information on scenarios and benefits available for claimants filing with Alaska.
* [AK Dept Revenue: Tax Division](http://www.tax.alaska.gov/): No current information, but homepage includes news updates.
* [AK Dept Health: COVID-19](http://dhss.alaska.gov/dph/Epi/id/Pages/COVID-19/default.aspx): Situation overview, information on health mandates and alerts, news and press releases.
* [AK Chamber: Business Resources for COVID-19](https://www.alaskachamber.com/business-resources-for-coronavirus/): Includes a link to a COVID-19 Alaska Economic Impact Survey, information on applying for SBA Disaster Loans, COVID-19 toolkit, and links to state and federal resources.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Arizona (updated 03/23/20)**

* [AZ Commerce Authority - COVID-19 Business Resources](https://www.azcommerce.com/covid-19/): includes an email update sign up, and information on workforce FAQs, business financial support, utility actions, and other issues (note: page is in active development; information will likely change)
  + [Workforce](https://www.azcommerce.com/covid-19/workforce/): Information for employees and employers.
  + [Business Financial Support](https://www.azcommerce.com/covid-19/business-financial-support/): Applying for SBA Disaster Loans, other SBA resources, actions by banks regarding financial assistance and difficulties.
  + [Essential Infrastructure](https://www.azcommerce.com/covid-19/essential-infrastructure/): Actions by banks and utilities to provide support regarding payments, fees, and other issues.
* [AZ Dept Economic Security: COVID-19](https://des.az.gov/services/coronavirus): Information on unemployment insurance, wage and hour questions, shared work, short-term crisis services for families, mortgage assistance, and family financial, nutritional, and child care assistance.
  + [Individual Unemployment Insurance Benefits](https://des.az.gov/services/employment/unemployment-individual)
  + [Employer Unemployment Resources](https://des.az.gov/services/employment/unemployment-employer)
    - [Arizona Shared Work Program](https://des.az.gov/services/employment/unemployment-employer/shared-work-program-faqs)
  + [Community Resources](https://des.az.gov/services/community-resources): Various resources for individuals experiencing temporary or long term layoffs.
* [AZ Governor Newsroom](https://azgovernor.gov/newsroom): Updates on executive actions and links to executive orders.
  + [Essential Businesses and Operations](https://azgovernor.gov/governor/news/2020/03/governor-ducey-issues-executive-order-detailing-essential-services): proactive list; [AZ Executive Order 2020-12](https://azgovernor.gov/sites/default/files/eo_2021_0.pdf) includes "solid waste and recycling collection and removal".
  + [SBA Loans Approved](https://azgovernor.gov/governor/news/2020/03/small-business-administration-approves-loans-arizona-businesses-affected-covid)
* [AZ Dept Health Services: COVID-19](https://azdhs.gov/preparedness/epidemiology-disease-control/infectious-disease-epidemiology/index.php#novel-coronavirus-home): Hotline, testing information, status updates, FAQs, and other health related resources.
  + [Workplace & Community Location Recommendations](https://azdhs.gov/preparedness/epidemiology-disease-control/infectious-disease-epidemiology/index.php#novel-coronavirus-community): includes recommendations, fact sheets, and a recording of a business preparedness webinar.
* [AZ Dept of Revenue: Newsroom](https://azdor.gov/news-notices): currently no stand-alone page.
  + [ADOR Extends Income Tax Deadline to July 15, 2020](https://azdor.gov/news-events-notices/news/ador-extends-income-tax-deadline-july-15-2020)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Arkansas (updated 03/23/20)**

* [AR COVID-19 Information page](https://govstatus.egov.com/ar-covid-19): Includes press releases and Executive orders from Governor Hutchinson, and links to state resources for individuals, workers, and businesess.
* [AR Economic Development Commission: COVID-19 Resources for Businesses and Employers](https://www.arkansasedc.com/covid19): Business information clearing house, with info on SBA loans and other sources of finance, links to state resources on unemployment and workforce centers, and updates from the Governor's Office.
  + Quick Action Loan Program: Eligible companies may apply for a loan or loan guaranty of up to $250,000; with priority to small to medium-sized companies that are in the supply chain of essential goods and services.
  + Community Development Block Grant (CDBG): Up to $12 million in CDBG assistance will be made available for COVID-19 relief and recovery.
* [AR Dept Finance & Administration](https://www.dfa.arkansas.gov/news): News: No dedicated COVID-19 site.
  + [AR DFA: COVID-19 FAQs](https://www.dfa.arkansas.gov/news/details/covid-19-dfa-frequently-asked-questions): States that DFA is evaluating whether changes to filing deadlines will be made.
* [AR Dept. of Health: COVID-19](https://www.healthy.arkansas.gov/programs-services/topics/novel-coronavirus): Status updates, testing and lab information, FAQs, and guidance documents.
  + [COVID-19 Guidance for Employers](https://www.healthy.arkansas.gov/programs-services/topics/covid-19-guidance-for-employers)
* [AR Division of Emergency Management: COVID-19 Information](http://ardem.publishpath.com/Default.aspx?shortcut=external-affairs-educationoutreach&__m=1&_ga=2.193681966.2071478871.1584643977-1230580118.1584643977)
* [Arkansas Chamber: COVID-19](https://www.arkansasstatechamber.com/covid-19-coronavirus-and-arkansas/): Information survey, links to state news on COVID-19, SBA loan information, unemployment resources, etc.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**California (updated 03/23/20)**

* [CA COVID-19 Response page](https://covid19.ca.gov/): Information on stay home requirements, links to state resources, and news on latest state actions.
  + [CA Executive Order N-33-20](https://covid19.ca.gov/img/Executive-Order-N-33-20.pdf): Stay home except designated critical sectors
  + [CA Essential Critical Infrastructure Workers](https://covid19.ca.gov/img/EssentialCriticalInfrastructureWorkers.pdf): As of 03/22/20, does not specifically reference recycling. References removal, storage, and disposal of residential and commercial waste and truck drivers who haul such, and Primary metals manufacturing
* [CA Gov Office of Business and Economic Development: Coronavirus Business Information](https://business.ca.gov/coronavirus-2019/): Links to and descriptions of new and existing government aid and assistance programs for businesses related to COVID-19 outbreak. Includes a map of local resource centers, CA IBANK actions, and links to other state departments with actions impacting businesses.
  + SBA Disaster Assistance Loans
  + CA Infrastructure & Economic Development Bank programs
    - Disaster Relief Loan Guarantee Program: loan guarantees of up to $1 million for small business borrowers in declared disaster areas.
    - Jump Start Loan Program: loans from $500 to $10,000 to low-wealth entrepreneurs in the declared disaster and emergency areas.
  + California Capital Access Program: encourages banks and other financial institutions to make loans to small businesses that have difficulty obtaining financing.
* [CA Labor & Workforce: COVID-19 Resources for Employers and Workers](https://www.labor.ca.gov/coronavirus2019/)
* [CA Employment Development Dept: COVID-19](https://www.edd.ca.gov/about_edd/coronavirus-2019.htm)
  + [FAQ for Employers](https://www.edd.ca.gov/about_edd/coronavirus-2019/faqs.htm#employer) (information on work sharing program, unemployment benefits, Rapid Response Program, taxes, and worker protection)
  + [Rapid Response Services Fact Sheet](https://www.edd.ca.gov/pdf_pub_ctr/de8714rrb.pdf)
* [CA Labor Commissioner: COVID-19 FAQ on laws](https://www.dir.ca.gov/dlse/2019-Novel-Coronavirus.htm) (primarily info on sick leave & compensation)
  + [CAL/OSHA Guidance on Requirements to Protect Workers from Coronavirus](https://www.dir.ca.gov/dosh/coronavirus/Health-Care-General-Industry.html)
    - [Interim Guidelines for General Industry on COVID-19](https://www.dir.ca.gov/dosh/coronavirus/General-Industry.html)
* [CA Franchise Tax Board: COVID-19](https://www.ftb.ca.gov/about-ftb/newsroom/covid-19/index.html): FAQs and tax relief news
  + [COVID-19 FAQs on tax extensions](https://www.ftb.ca.gov/about-ftb/newsroom/covid-19/help-with-covid-19.html)
  + [COVID-19 Extensions to file and pay](https://www.ftb.ca.gov/about-ftb/newsroom/covid-19/extensions-to-file-pay.html)
* [CA Tax and Fee Administration: COVID-19](https://www.cdtfa.ca.gov/services/covid19.htm): Assistance including tax relief, extensions, relief from interest and penalties, and filing for refund
* [Los Angeles County Economic Development Corp - COVID-19 Resources](https://laedc.org/coronavirus/) (includes loan assistance, resilience toolkit, assistance for workers, tax extensions, etc.)
* [CA Chamber: COVID-19](https://advocacy.calchamber.com/coronavirus-covid-19/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Colorado (updated 03/23/20)**

* [CO: COVID-19 Outbreak Information](https://covid19.colorado.gov/): Status updates, guidance on executive orders, closures and cancellations, information on testing, news, and links to other state resources.
  + [State recovery and assistance](https://covid19.colorado.gov/state-recovery-assistance): Links to Business Resource Center; information for other groups, information on executive orders.
  + [Schools, Workplaces, and Communities](https://covid19.colorado.gov/schools-workplaces-community): Workplace section includes information on closures and guidance for businesses.
  + [Public Health and Executive Orders Explained](https://covid19.colorado.gov/public-health-executive-orders-explained): Information on social distancing and other orders
* [Colorado COVID-19 Business Resource Center](https://choosecolorado.com/covid19/): Information on state announcements and emergency rules, SBA Disaster Loans, unemployment insurance, emergency paid sick leave rules, and gatherings, as well as links to resources for businesses and employees impacted by COVID-19
* [CDLE: Information and Resources on Coronavirus](https://www.colorado.gov/pacific/cdle/information-and-resources-coronavirus): Information and resources for workers and employers
  + [Division of Unemployment Insurance Work-Share Program](https://www.colorado.gov/pacific/cdle/layoffassistance)
  + [Rapid Response](https://www.colorado.gov/pacific/cdle/layoff-separations)
  + [Unemployment Insurance FAQs](https://www.colorado.gov/pacific/cdle/unemployment-insurance-employer-faqs)
* [CO SBDC: COVID-19 Small Business Response Resources](https://pikespeaksbdc.org/what-we-do/programs/disaster-relief/): Links and information on various resources, including SBA Disaster Loans and other loans and grants, employment, manufacturing, and regional resources
* [CO Dept Revenue: COVID-19 Updates](https://www.colorado.gov/pacific/tax/covid-19-updates): Information on income tax deadline extension and operations modifications.
* [CO Manufacturer's Edge: COVID-19 Updates and Resources for Manufacturers](https://www.manufacturersedge.com/covid-19-updates-and-resources-for-manufacturers/): includes a message board with information on manufacturers' capability, needs, and contact info.
* [State of Colorado COVID-19 Volunteer Response](https://covrn.com/): Includes link to donate to a relief fund that will be allotted to qualifying 501c3s to help mitigate the effects of COVID-19.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Connecticut (updated 03/23/20)**

* [CT.gov Coronavirus page](https://portal.ct.gov/Coronavirus): State clearinghouse for information on COVID-19.
  + [Business Resources](https://portal.ct.gov/Coronavirus/Information-For/Business-Resources): Information on Stay Home, Stay Safe order, DECD's COVID-19 Business Emergency Response Unit, SBA loans, tax filing extensions, unemployment assistance, business interruption insurance, supply chains, reimbursement of medical leave, and guidance.
  + [FAQs on CT Actions Related to COVID-19](https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/Coronavirus/COVID-19-FAQs.pdf?la=en): regularly updated, gathers information on all CT response activities into one document.
  + [Emergency Orders by Governor & State Agencies](https://portal.ct.gov/Coronavirus/Pages/Emergency-Orders-issued-by-the-Governor-and-State-Agencies):
    - [CT Executive Order 7H](https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/Office-of-the-Governor/Executive-Orders/Lamont-Executive-Orders/Executive-Order-No-7H.pdf?la=en): "Stay home, stay safe": Nonessential businesses reduce in-person workforces by 100% by March 23, 2020. Trash and recycling collection, hauling, and processing considered essential.
* [CT Dept. Economic and Community Development: COVID-19 Resources](https://portal.ct.gov/DECD/Services/Coronavirus-for-Businesses): hotline and information; page appears to be in development.
  + [Business Exemptions for Coronavirus - Executive Order 7H](https://portal.ct.gov/DECD/Content/Coronavirus-for-Businesses/Coronavirus-for-Businesses): List of essential businesses exempt from "Stay Safe, Stay Home" order: includes trash and recycling collection, hauling, and processing (Section 7: Services)
* [CT DOL Unemployment Insurance FAQs on COVID-19](https://www.ctdol.state.ct.us/DOLCOVIDFAQ.PDF)
* [CT Insurance Dept: Coronavirus and Business Interruption Insurance FAQs](https://portal.ct.gov/CID/Coronavirus/Coronavirus-FAQs)
* [CT Dept Revenue Services](https://portal.ct.gov/DRS): homepage includes latest news section
  + [CT DRS Tax Filing Deadline Extension](https://portal.ct.gov/DRS/News---Press-Releases/2020/2020-Press-Releases/Effective-Immediately-DRS-Extends-Filing-Deadline-for-Certain-Annual-State-Business-Tax-Returns): extending the filing and payment deadline for personal income tax returns 90 days, to July 15, 2020.
* [CT Business and Industry Association: Coronavirus Information](https://www.cbia.com/resource/category/coronavirus/)
  + [State & Federal Updates on Connecticut Response](https://www.cbia.com/resources/coronavirus/coronavirus-state-federal-updates/connecticut-coronresponse/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Delaware (03/20/20)**

* [DE Division of Small Business - COVID-19](https://business.delaware.gov/coronavirus/): Includes a mailing list, information on financial assistance (currently the SBA Disaster Loans and loans for hospitality services), and updates on unemployment insurance and other state actions.
* [DE Department of Labor](https://dol.delaware.gov/): News updates and information on unemployment insurance.
  + [Unemployment Insurance COVID-19 FAQs](https://laborfiles.delaware.gov/c19/UI-FAQ.pdf): No waiting week, quarantine and family care eligible, information for employers on layoffs of 25 or more.
  + [Unemployment filing](https://ui.delawareworks.com/)
* [DE Dept. of Revenue: Tax Season & COVID-19](https://revenue.delaware.gov/tax-season-and-covid-19/): Currently gives information on electronic filing; additional information will be available as the situation changes.
* [Delaware.gov: Coronavirus](https://coronavirus.delaware.gov/): hotline, information on gatherings and social distancing, status update, and links to resources.
  + [Resources for Businesses](https://coronavirus.delaware.gov/resources-for-businesses/): steps businesses can take regarding prevention and emergency plans.
* [DE Governor: Newsroom](https://governor.delaware.gov/newsroom/): Information on executive actions.
* [DE Chamber: COVID-19 Resources](https://www.dscc.com/coronavirus.html): Includes a survey of impacted businesses, fact sheets, and information on financial relief and unemployment benefits.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

## District of Columbia (03/21/20)

* [DC Mayor: Coronavirus](https://coronavirus.dc.gov/): Status updates, prevention measures, FAQs, and information on unemployment benefits.
  + [Recovery Resources for Businesses](https://coronavirus.dc.gov/recovery-business): Information on applying for SBA Disaster Loans and Small Business Recovery Microgrants, information on utility disconnections and late fees, and business registration and permitting
    - Small Business Recovery Microgrants: Available 03/24/20 for DC businesses with at least 25% revenue loss due to COVID-19.
  + [Recovery Resources for Individuals](https://coronavirus.dc.gov/recovery-individuals): information on filing for unemployment and family medical leave.
* [DC Office of Tax and Revenue: COVID-19](https://otr.cfo.dc.gov/page/coronavirus): Information on filing extensions, emergency sales and use tax relief, and OTR operations.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

## Florida (updated 03/20/20)

* [Florida Small Business Emergency Bridge Loan Program](https://floridadisasterloan.org/): up to $50,000 for employer business with 2 to 100 employees
* [FL DEO Business Damage Assessment Survey](https://floridadisaster.biz/BusinessDamageAssessments): for government to assess impact of COVID-19 on business operations to determine appropriate relief actions; not a loan application.
* [FL Dept. of Revenue](https://floridarevenue.com/pages/default.aspx): Information on office closures and hearings, contact information for taxpayers adversely effected by COVID-19
* [FL Dept. of Economic Opportunity](http://floridajobs.org/): Currently provides a link to the Florida Health site.
* [FL Governor's Office](https://www.flgov.com/): Press releases on actions related to COVID-19
* [FL Health: 2019 COVID-19 Response](https://floridahealthcovid19.gov/): Status updates, testing information, and guidelines.
* [FL Chamber: COVID-19 Resource Center](https://www.flchamber.com/follow-facts-not-fear/): general information; includes an option to [sign up for updates](https://www.flchamber.com/covid-19-sign-up-for-updates/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Georgia (updated 03/20/20)**

* [GDPH: COVID-19](https://dph.georgia.gov/novelcoronavirus): general information on outbreak.
* [GA Dept. Economic Development: COVID-19 Updates](https://www.georgia.org/covid19): Information on services and SBA Disaster Loans, as well as links to other state resources.
* [GA Dept. of Labor](https://dol.georgia.gov/)
  + [COVID-19 Unemployment Information](https://dol.georgia.gov/blog/new-information-filing-unemployment-partial-claims-and-reemployment-services): Information for filing for unemployment, mandatory filing by employers for partial claims, and reemployment services
* [GA Dept. of Revenue](https://dor.georgia.gov/): Currently gives links to online services.
* [GA Ports: COVID-19 Update](https://gaports.com/covid-19-coronavirus-update/): Gives information on status of ports.
* [GA Governor's Office](https://gov.georgia.gov/): Gives COVID-19 hotline and press releases on latest updates.
* [GA Chamber: Coronavirus Resource Center](https://www.gachamber.com/covid19/): Information on state and federal actions as well as actions by the Chamber.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Hawaii (03/21/20)**

* [HI Dept of Business, Economic Development & Tourism: COVID-19 & Hawaii's Economy](https://dbedt.hawaii.gov/economic/covid19/): Dashboard with economic data on passenger counts, initial unemployment claims, monthly economic indicators, and current economic conditions.
  + [Invest Hawaii - SBA Economic Injury Disaster Loan Program](https://invest.hawaii.gov/sba-economic-injury-disaster-loan-program/): Information on applying for SBA loans.
  + [Business Development and Support mailing list](https://urldefense.com/v3/__https:/hawaii.us16.list-manage.com/subscribe/post?u=095279610b8458a566c85fcad&id=374fb66713__;!!LIYSdFfckKA!hHHugnqxriIzgfP8DNoXb9zHlmYjIAvyErxJTAwAQ6a7DhrBdnDEXacsmBiQaSF320gCAM8kVw$)
* [HI Dept of Labor: COVID-19 Workplace Updates](http://labor.hawaii.gov/get-the-latest-covid-19-workplace-updates/): links to federal and state resources.
  + [Classifying Worker Exposure to COVID-19](https://labor.hawaii.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Classifying-Worker-Exposure-1.pdf)
* [HI Dept of Taxation: COVID-19](https://tax.hawaii.gov/covid-19/): Decisions on due dates will be announced shortly.
* [HI Governor: COVID-19](https://governor.hawaii.gov/covid-19/): Information on news conferences and news releases.
* [HI Dept. of Health: COVID-19](https://hawaiicovid19.com/): status updates, guidance on prevention, and information for specific groups.
* [HI Dept. of Transportation: COVID-19](https://hidot.hawaii.gov/coronavirus/): Information on airports and harbor status, travel advisories and updates, and links to other state and federal resources.
* [HI Chamber: COVID-19](https://covid19.cochawaii.org/): Questions form, FAQs, updates from the business community, and webinars on response.
  + [Business Community Updates](https://covid19.cochawaii.org/business-community-updates/)
  + [March 24 Webinar: Webinar: Vigilant Against the Virus, Confident in Commerce](https://business.cochawaii.org/events/details/webinar-vigilant-against-the-virus-confident-in-commerce-1112728?range=122)
* [Bank of Hawaii: COVID-19](https://www.boh.com/covid-19-main-page): Information on services and financial assistance (currently forbearance for residential mortgages and equity lines and extensions for personal and auto loans).
* [Hawaii Electric: COVID-19 Updates](https://www.hawaiianelectric.com/hawaiian-electrics-response-to-covid-19): Suspended disconnections for non-payment for at least 30 days, until April 17, and may extend that period; customers having trouble paying are asked to call about payment options and schedules.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Idaho (03/21/20)**

* [ID Commerce: COVID-19](https://commerce.idaho.gov/covid-19/): Information on applying for SBA Disaster Loans and links to other state resources.
* [ID Dept of Labor](https://idahoatwork.com/): Homepage features links to COVID-19 FAQs and unemployment insurance FAQs.
* [ID SBDC: Covid-19 Resources](https://idahosbdc.org/resources/covid-19-resources/): Information on advisor services, link to survey of impacted small businesses, information on SBA loans and other state and federal resources.
* [ID State Tax Commission](https://tax.idaho.gov/index.cfm): no current COVID-19 information. [Newsroom](https://tax.idaho.gov/i-1003.cfm)
* [ID Official Resources for COVID-19](https://coronavirus.idaho.gov/): status updates, FAQs, and Governor's updates.
* ID Governor: [Press Releases](https://gov.idaho.gov/pressrelease/) and [Executive Orders](https://gov.idaho.gov/executive-orders/)
* [Buy Idaho: How to Directly Support Local Businesses During COVID-19](https://buyidaho.org/how-to-directly-support-your-local-businesses-during-covid-19/): Information submitted by local businesses on resources and services available.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Illinois (updated 03/21/20)**

* [IL DCEO: COVID-19 Information for Small Businesses](https://www2.illinois.gov/dceo/SmallBizAssistance/Pages/Coronavirus-Disease-2019-%28COVID-19%29-Information-for-Small-Business.aspx): Compilation of links and information on COVID-19 resources; DCEO will continue to add to this page as more info becomes available.
* [IL Coronavirus Response](https://www2.illinois.gov/sites/coronavirus/Pages/default.aspx): information on spread, news, prevention, preparation FAQs, executive orders, and other resources.
  + [03/20/20 Stay at Home Order](https://www2.illinois.gov/Pages/news-item.aspx?ReleaseID=21288): Essential Businesses and Operations include solid waste and recycling collection and removal, and manufacture, distribution, and supply chain for critical products and industry.
  + [Business FAQs](https://www2.illinois.gov/sites/coronavirus/FAQ/Pages/Business-FAQ.aspx): primarily information on restaurant and bar closures; may be updated in the future.
  + [Unemployment FAQs](https://www2.illinois.gov/sites/coronavirus/FAQ/Pages/Unemployment-FAQ.aspx): information for employees
* [IDES: COVID-19 and Unemployment Benefits](https://www2.illinois.gov/ides/Pages/COVID-19-and-Unemployment-Benefits.aspx): Explanation of unemployment benefits and emergency rules to increase system response.
* [IL WorkNet Center: Rapid Response Services](https://www.illinoisworknet.com/LayoffRecovery/Pages/RapidResponseServices.aspx): services to employers who are planning or have gone through a layoff.
* [IL Dept of Revenue: COVID-19](https://www2.illinois.gov/rev/Pages/Taxpayer-Resources-during-COVID-19-%28Coronavirus%29-Outbreak.aspx): Information on taxpayer relief and assistance.
* [IL Dept. Public Health: Business and Organization Guidance](http://dph.illinois.gov/topics-services/diseases-and-conditions/diseases-a-z-list/coronavirus/business-guidance): strategies for outbreak planning.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Indiana (03/20/20)**

* [IN.gov: Coronavirus:](https://www.in.gov/coronavirus/) Includes DOH email update sign up, response status, testing information, and links to other state resources.
* [IN DWD: COVID-19 Information](https://www.in.gov/dwd/19.htm): Information on unemployment benefits and registration information for March 24 & 25 webinars on unemployment insurance basics for impacted workers
* [IN SBDC: COVID-19 Resources](https://isbdc.org/indianacovid19smallbusiness/): Information on SBA Disaster Loans and other funding resources, counseling and advising, and links to other state resources.
* [IN Governor News Releases](https://www.in.gov/coronavirus/): Press releases on most recent executive branch actions.
* [IN Dept. of Revenue Agency Announcements](https://www.in.gov/dor/6137.htm): No specific page for COVID-19, but does announce filing and payment extensions, and will be updated with future changes.
  + [DOR Announces Filing and Payment Extensions](https://calendar.in.gov/site/dor/event/dor-announces-filing-and-payment-extensions): Individual and Corporate tax return extensions.
* [IN Economic Development Corporation: News:](https://www.iedc.in.gov/news) No specific COVID-19 page, but News Release Archive includes notification of SBA disaster relief funding.
* [Indy Chamber: Rapid Response Hub](https://www.response.indychamber.com/): Information for businesses regarding health, finance options (includes SBA information and local finance options), employee support information, and links to state and local resources.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Iowa (03/20/20)**

* [IA Economic Development Authority: COVID-19 Business Recovery Assistance](https://www.iowaeconomicdevelopment.com/our-agency-detail-resources/6710): Includes an impact survey for IA businesses to inform public policy and assistance, as well as information on SBA Disaster Relief Loans, financial assistance, financial guidance, and links to other state resources.
  + [COVID-19 Impact Survey](https://uni.co1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_4SK7W5qa88IkhXT)
  + [Financial Assistance and Guidance](https://www.iowaeconomicdevelopment.com/our-agency-detail-resources/6710#financialassistance)
* [IA Workforce Development - COVID 19](https://www.iowaworkforcedevelopment.gov/updates-and-resources-about-covid-19): hotline and information about unemployment insurance and Voluntary Shared Work Program, as well as recordings of employer and employee webinars on unemployment insurance and COVID-19.
* [IASourceLink: COVID-19 Business Information](https://www.iasourcelink.com/resources/iowa-business-information-on-covid-19): Lists latest updates and gives links to state and national resources.
* [IA Dept of Revenue: Newsroom](https://tax.iowa.gov/newsroom): News on responses to COVID-19
  + [Extend filing and payment deadlines for income and other taxes](https://tax.iowa.gov/iowa-extend-filing-and-payment-deadline-income-tax-and-other-tax-types)
  + [Extend income tax withholding deposit due date](https://tax.iowa.gov/iowa-extend-income-tax-withholding-deposit-due-date)
* [IA Governor: Newsroom](https://governor.iowa.gov/newsroom): Press releases and information on executive actions.
  + [Assistance for Employees and Employers](https://governor.iowa.gov/press-release/governor-reynolds-announces-assistance-for-employees-and-employers-affected-by-covid): Announces adjustments to unemployment insurance and efforts by IA Workforce Development.
* [IA SBDC: COVID-19](http://iowasbdc.org/covid-19/): Offers counseling services, preparedness resources, information on SBA disaster loans, and other resources.
* [IDPH: COVID-19](https://idph.iowa.gov/emerging-health-issues/novel-coronavirus): health related information, status updates, testing information, and mitigation strategies.
* [IA State University: CIRAS: COVID-19 Business Information](https://www.ciras.iastate.edu/covid-19/): Checklists for businesses, supply chain disruption planning, federal, state, and local resources, and current updates.
* [IA Association of Business and Industry: COVID-19](https://www.iowaabi.org/news/coronavirus/) News and resource links for IA businesses.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Kansas (updated 03/23/20)**

* [KS Gov: COVID-19 Updates](https://govstatus.egov.com/coronavirus): General information page: includes hotline, state updates, and resources for different groups.
* [KS Dept of Commerce COVID-19 Response](https://www.kansascommerce.gov/covid-19-response/): Business information clearinghouse. Links to SBA Disaster Loan assistance, other state department resources, community development block grants, and more
  + [Business Incentives:](https://www.kansascommerce.gov/covid-19-response/covid-19-response-business-incentives/) Gives contact information for various state incentive programs for businesses with concerns of default over workforce or investment requirements.
  + [Community Development Block Grants](https://www.kansascommerce.gov/covid-19-response/community-development-block-grants/): $6.3 million in CDBG funds that currently reside with 36 Kansas communities, who use them for revolving loan programs for small businesses. Application and approval process has been streamlined.
  + [SBA Coronavirus Assistance Resources](https://www.kansascommerce.gov/sba-coronavirus-assistance-resources/): Includes Estimated Disaster Economic Injury Worksheet for Businesses and contact information
  + [KANSASWORKS Workforce Services](https://www.kansascommerce.gov/covid-19-response/covid-19-response-workforce-services/): Program updates and information for employers and employees, including Rapid Response
* [KS Dept. of Labor COVID-19 Response Resources](https://www.dol.ks.gov/covid19response): Shared Work information, spreadsheet filing for unemployment insurance, information for workers, and links to other resources.
  + [Employers: File by Spreadsheet](https://www.kansasemployer.gov/uitax/Tax/LayoffSelect.aspx)
  + [Shared Work Program](https://www.dol.ks.gov/employers/shared-work-program)
* [KS Dept. Revenue: Press Releases](https://www.ksrevenue.org/pressreleases.html): No dedicated COVID-19 site.
* [KDHE COVID-19 Updates](https://govstatus.egov.com/coronavirus): public updates and health and status information.
* [KS Chamber: COVID-19 Resources](http://www.kansaschamber.org/covid-19/): Links to state and local resources, question line for business concerns about COVID-19

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Kentucky (03/20/20)**

* [KY Covid-19 Response](https://govstatus.egov.com/kycovid19): Information clearinghouse; gives status updates, COVID-19 hotline, and links to other state resources.
* [KY Governor: COVID-19](https://governor.ky.gov/covid19): Daily updates on executive actions. Includes executive orders on unemployment and public assistance and application for SBA Relief Loans.
  + [Press release: SBA Loans and unemployment insurance claims](https://kentucky.gov/Pages/Activity-stream.aspx?n=GovernorBeshear&prId=94)
* [KY Cabinet for Economic Development](http://thinkkentucky.com/): currently links to state response page
* [KY Career Center](https://kcc.ky.gov/Pages/default.aspx): Unemployment services; currently links to state response page.
* [KY Dept of Revenue: COVID-19 Information](https://revenue.ky.gov/Pages/2019NovelCoronavirus.aspx): Currently notifies that in-person assistance is suspended.
* [KY SBDC: Coronavirus](https://www.ksbdc.org/coronavirus): Information on the status of SBA Disaster Loan availability, as well as FAQs.
* [KY Cabinet Health and Family Services: COVID-19 Resources](https://chfs.ky.gov/Pages/cvres.aspx): Information on medical and child care facilities.
* [KY Chamber: COVID-19 Resources for Employers](https://www.kychamber.com/news/coronavirus): Includes FAQs and a form to submit business related COVID-19 questions.
* Local
  + [One Louisville: COVID-19 Response Fund](https://www.cflouisville.org/one-louisville/): Provide financial assistance to help communities, households, and businesses who are disproportionately impacted by the virus and its economic consequences. Little information available currently.
    - [Mayor Announces One Louisville Fund](https://louisvilleky.gov/news/mayor-fischer-announces-one-louisville-covid-19-response-fund-help-louisvillians-impacted-virus)
  + [ONE East KY: COVID-19](http://www.oneeastky.com/covid-19): News and resources

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Louisiana (updated 03/23/20)**

* [LA Economic Development: COVID-19 Assistance](https://www.opportunitylouisiana.com/covid-19-assistance): Provides links to governor's orders and Stay at Home information, other state pages, SBA Disaster Relief Loan information, business assistance sources, regional chambers, and regional emergency relief funds. Also provides a form to sign up for COVID-19 business updates.
* [LA Workforce Commission - COVID-19 Information by Division](http://www.laworks.net/PublicRelations/COVID_19_Information.asp): Includes contact information for the Rapid Response pre-layoff program, as well as resources for employees
  + [Information for Workers and Employers on unemployment insurance](http://www.laworks.net/Downloads/PR/COVID_19_Information.pdf)
* [LA Dept of Revenue: News Releases](https://revenue.louisiana.gov/NewsAndPublications/NewsReleases): Information on latest changes
  + [LDR Extends State Income Tax Deadline](https://revenue.louisiana.gov/NewsAndPublications/NewsReleaseDetails/11484): March 23, 2020
  + [LDR Extends State Sales Tax Deadline](https://revenue.louisiana.gov/NewsAndPublications/NewsReleaseDetails/11483): March 19, 2020
  + [LA Dept of Revenue: COVID-19](https://revenue.louisiana.gov/NewsAndPublications/COVID19): Information on state actions.
* [LA Governor: Coronavirus Information](https://www.gov.louisiana.gov/index.cfm/page/89): news updates, press releases, and links to other state information.
  + [Stay at Home Executive Order Information](https://gov.louisiana.gov/index.cfm/newsroom/detail/2427): Information on KS Executive Order 33 JBE 2020: closes non-essential businesses to the public from 5 PM on March 23 through Sunday, April 12. Requires other businesses reduce operations to continue with minimum contact with public and essential employees while maintaining proper social distancing. Essential Businesses are defined according to U.S. DHS Essential Critical Infrastructure Guidance.
    - [KS Executive Order 33 JBE 2020](https://gov.louisiana.gov/assets/Proclamations/2020/JBE-33-2020.pdf): Stay At Home
    - [COVID-19 Statewide Stay at Home FAQs](https://gov.louisiana.gov/assets/docs/covid/Stay-At-Home-FAQs.pdf)
    - [U.S. DHS Essential Critical Infrastructure Guidance](https://gov.louisiana.gov/assets/docs/covid/CISA-Guidance.pdf): Does not directly list recycling; lists "Support to ensure the effective removal, storage, and disposal of residential and commercial solid waste and hazardous waste" under Public Works.
* [LA DOH: COVID-19](http://ldh.la.gov/coronavirus/): general health and safety related information on outbreak in Louisiana.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Maine (03/20/20)**

* [ME Governor: Preparing for and Responding to COVID-19](https://www.maine.gov/governor/mills/covid-19): Information on prevention, press releases on state actions, and links to resources.
  + [FAME Special Financing for Businesses Affected by COVID-19](https://www.maine.gov/decd/sites/maine.gov.decd/files/inline-files/Press%20Release%20FAME%20to%20Partner%20with%20SBA%20COVID-19.pdf)
* [Finance Authority of Maine](https://www.famemaine.com/): updates and links to resources, including COVID-19 relief loan programs in addition to the SBA Disaster Loans that Maine businesses are also eligible for.
  + [COVID-19 Relief Loan Programs](https://www.famemaine.com/business/programs/covid-19-relief-loan-programs/): Programs for individuals, employees, lenders, and businesses.
    - [COVID-19 Relief Consumer Loan Program](https://www.famemaine.com/business/programs/covid-19-relief-loan-programs/covid-19-relief-consumer-loan-program/): Up to $5,000, minus any unemployment benefits received by the borrower, available for each 30 day period affected, up to 3 times.
    - [COVID-19 Relief Interim SBA Finance Loan Program](https://www.famemaine.com/business/programs/covid-19-relief-loan-programs/covid-19-relief-interim-sba-finance-loan-program/): up to $100,000 with special terms available to eligible borrowers who provide proof of commitment for SBA financing. Eligible borrowers will provide proof of commitment for SBA financing with the intention the FAME loan would be originated for use to business owner until such time as SBA loan is funded. The SBA loan would then pay-off the FAME loan.
    - [COVID-19 Relief Business Direct Loan Program](https://www.famemaine.com/business/programs/covid-19-relief-loan-programs/covid-19-relief-business-direct-loan-program/): up to $50,000 with special terms available to Maine-based businesses experiencing interruption or hardship due to COVID-19. These special terms are available only on applications submitted via the FAME Direct Loan Program on or after March 20, 2020.
* [ME Dept. of Labor - COVID-19](https://www.maine.gov/labor/covid19/): Information on unemployment benefits changes, filing and contacts for COVID-19, as well as a downloadable FAQs, labor law guidance, and other resources on COVID-19.
* [Maine Dept. Economic and Community Development](https://www.maine.gov/decd/): Homepage currently serves as a collection of information and state resource links, and gives contact information for COVID-19 business-related questions.
* [ME CDC: COVID-19](https://www.maine.gov/dhhs/mecdc/infectious-disease/epi/airborne/coronavirus.shtml): status updates, testing and prevention information, news releases, and guidance documents.
* [ME Revenue Services](https://www.maine.gov/revenue/): little current information aside from information on site closures.
* [Maine Chamber: COVID-19](https://www.mainechamber.org/covid19.html): News updates and information pages for individuals and families, employees, businesses, and communities.
  + [COVID-19 & Your Employees](https://www.mainechamber.org/covid19-youremployees.html)
  + [COVID-19 & Your Business](https://www.mainechamber.org/covid19-yourbusiness.html)
* [CEI Maine - COVID-19 Resources for Businesses](file:///C:\Users\great\Dropbox\ISRI%20Shared\COVID-19\ceimaine.org\covid-19-resources-for-businesses\): NOTE: NOT A GOVERNMENT SITE. Private financial company site. Provides information on state resources as well as financing options, a legal guidance webinar, and a crowdsourced collection of HR and business leader resources.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Maryland (updated 03/23/20)**

* [Maryland COVID-19 Information for Businesses](https://govstatus.egov.com/md-coronavirus-business): Clearinghouse for business impact information. Links to state resources and information on business closure on employer and worker assistance, financial assistance and taxes, including state emergency relief funds and SBA Disaster Loans, employer and worker assistance including the Dept. of Labor Layoff Aversion Fund and the Rapid Response System, licensing and permitting, etc.
  + [MD Executive Order 20-03-23-01](https://revenue.louisiana.gov/NewsAndPublications/NewsReleaseDetails/11483): Closing all non-essential businesses effective at 5 PM on March 23, 2020, that are not part of the [U.S. DHS Critical Infrastructure list](https://www.cisa.gov/publication/guidance-essential-critical-infrastructure-workforce).
  + [Office of Legal Counsel: Guidance on Non-Essential Businesses](https://governor.maryland.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/OLC-Interpretive-Guidance-COVID19-04.pdf): Non-exclusive list of businesses included in the U.S. DHS Critical Infrastructure list. Lists steel, iron, and aluminum products as part of the critical manufacturing sector.
  + Financial Assistance and Taxes
    - [MD Small Business COVID-19 Emergency Relief Loan Fund](https://commerce.maryland.gov/fund/maryland-small-business-covid-19-emergency-relief-loan-fund): no interest or principal payments due for the first 12 months
    - [Maryland Small Business COVID-19 Emergency Relief Grant Fund](https://commerce.maryland.gov/fund/maryland-small-business-covid-19-emergency-relief-grant-fund): grant amounts up to $10,000
    - Business and individual income taxpayers will be given a 90-day extension for tax payments. No interest or penalty for late payments will be imposed if 2019 tax payments are made by July 15, 2020. Business-related tax filing deadlines extended to June 1.
  + [Dept. of Labor: FAQs about COVID-19 and Unemployment Insurance](http://labor.maryland.gov/employment/uicovidfaqs.shtml)
    - [Dept of Labor COVID-19 Layoff Aversion Fund](http://www.labor.maryland.gov/employment/covidlafund.shtml)
  + [MD DOH - COVID-19 Business Update presentation](https://businessexpress.maryland.gov/documents/2020%20Covid-19%20COOP_Business_03182020.v4.pdf)
* [MD Governor - COVID-19 Response](https://governor.maryland.gov/coronavirus/): Includes Information on state actions
  + [Closure of Non-Essential Businesses, $175 Million Economic Relief Package for Workers and Small Businesses](https://governor.maryland.gov/2020/03/23/governor-hogan-announces-closure-of-all-non-essential-businesses-175-million-relief-package-for-workers-and-small-businesses-affected-by-covid-19/): March 23 press release
  + [MD Governor Executive Orders](https://governor.maryland.gov/category/executive-orders/)
    - [MD Executive Order 20-03-23-01](https://revenue.louisiana.gov/NewsAndPublications/NewsReleaseDetails/11483): Closing all non-essential businesses effective at 5 PM on March 23, 2020, that are not part of the [U.S. DHS Critical Infrastructure list](https://www.cisa.gov/publication/guidance-essential-critical-infrastructure-workforce).
* [MD Comptroller: COVID-19 Tax Alert](https://www.marylandtaxes.gov/schedule/covid.php): Information on extensions.
* [MD Small Business Development Center](http://www.mdsbdc.umd.edu/): Information on office locations, consulting services, and SBA loans. Updated information will be added when available.
* [MDH: Coronavirus Information Portal](https://coronavirus.maryland.gov/): General health information and updates on executive actions.
* [MD Chamber: COVID-19 Education & Prevention Resources](https://mdchamber.org/resources/covid-19-resources/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Massachusetts (updated 03/23/20)**

* [Mass.gov: Information on the COVID-19 Outbreak](https://www.mass.gov/resource/information-on-the-outbreak-of-coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19): State information clearinghouse. Includes information on the non-essential business closures, status updates, guidance and directives for groups, and other information.
  + [COVID-19: Essential Services](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-essential-services): All businesses and organizations that do not provide “COVID-19 Essential Services” to close their physical workplaces and facilities to workers, customers and the public as of Tuesday, March 24th at noon until Tuesday, April 7th at noon
  + [MA COVID-19 Order No. 13](https://www.mass.gov/doc/march-23-2020-essential-services-and-revised-gatherings-order/download): Essential Services
  + [MA COVID-19 Essential Services List](https://www.mass.gov/doc/covid-19-essential-services/download): as of 03/23/20 Includes "solid waste collection and removal" as Public Works; does not directly reference recycling.
  + [MA DEP: Order to Ensure Continuity of Waste and Recycling Collection](https://www.mass.gov/news/baker-polito-administration-issues-order-to-ensure-continuity-of-waste-and-recycling): Order itself not available at time of update, but press release references waste and recycling operations.
* [MA Exec Office of Housing and Economic Development: COVID-19 Resources and Guidance for Businesses](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses): Expanding list of resources and links to other state agencies.
  + [Small Business Recovery Loan Fund](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses#small-business-recovery-loan-fund-): $10 million to provide emergency capital up to $75,000 for MA-based businesses with under 50 full and part time employees
  + [Emergency Order on Essential Services and Assemblage Guidance](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses#emergency-order-re:-essential-services-and-assemblage-guidance-): includes link to request designation as an essential business at <https://www.mass.gov/forms/essential-service-designation-request>
  + [Administrative Tax Relief Measures](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses#administrative-tax-relief-measures-): for small local businesses which have been impacted by the ongoing COVID-19 outbreak.
  + [SBA Disaster Loans](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses#small-business-administration%E2%80%99s-economic-injury-disaster-loan-(eidl)-program-): Information on application; no longer accepting applications to the MGCC Small Business Recovery Loan Fund due to availability of SBA funds.
  + [Executive Office of Labor & Workforce Development Resources](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-resources-and-guidance-for-businesses#executive-office-of-labor-&-workforce-development-resources-)
    - [WorkShare program](https://www.mass.gov/topics/workshare-program): tool to help employers avoid layoffs during a downturn
    - [Rapid Response program](https://www.mass.gov/service-details/rapid-response-layoff-aversion): avert layoffs and keep a skilled workforce
* [MA Dept Revenue: COVID-19 update](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/important-covid-19-coronavirus-response-update-from-dor): As of 03/23/20, references closure of offices.
* [Mass.gov: COVID-19 Information for Businesses & Employers](https://www.mass.gov/info-details/covid-19-guidance-and-directives#businesses-&-employers-): info on unemployment resources

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Michigan (03/23/20)**

* [MI Coronavirus](https://www.michigan.gov/coronavirus): Information on the Stay Home, Stay Safe order and other executive orders, status updates, and resources for groups.
  + [Stay Home, Stay Safe Order](https://www.michigan.gov/coronavirus/0,9753,7-406-98159-522649--,00.html): Information on what individuals and essential business may and may not do.
  + [MI Executive Orders & Directives](https://www.michigan.gov/coronavirus/0,9753,7-406-98178_98455---,00.html)
    - [MI Executive Order No. 2020-21](https://www.michigan.gov/whitmer/0,9309,7-387-90499_90705-522626--,00.html): March 24, 2020 through April 13, 2020: prohibit in-person work that is not necessary to sustain or protect life, as determined by the U.S. DHS. Businesses and operations that employ critical infrastructure workers must determine which of their workers are critical infrastructure workers and inform such workers of that designation. Businesses and operations must make such designations in writing.
    - [MI Executive Order No. 2020-21 FAQs](https://www.michigan.gov/coronavirus/0,9753,7-406-98178_98455-522631--,00.html): Does not directly address recycling as of 03/23/20.
  + [Resources for Employers and Workers](https://www.michigan.gov/coronavirus/0,9753,7-406-98178_98179---,00.html): Link to various state resources and information, including executive orders and directives and unemployment insurance information.
* [MEDC: Resources for MI Businesses During COVID-19](https://www.michiganbusiness.org/about-medc/covid19/) Information on suspension of non-essential activities, state small business relief grants and loans, SBA Disaster relief loans, other state and federal resources, and local resources.
  + MI Small Business Relief Program [Grants](https://www.michiganbusiness.org/495144/globalassets/documents/covid19/michigan-small-business-relief-program-grants_final.pdf) and [Loans](https://www.michiganbusiness.org/494fed/globalassets/documents/covid19/michigan-small-business-relief-program-loans_final.pdf): Additional information forthcoming.
  + Additional MEDC Programs Supporting Small Businesses
  + Unemployment resources for employers and employees
* [MI Dept Treasury: Press Releases](https://www.michigan.gov/treasury/0,4679,7-121-1755_1963---,00.html): Includes updates on tax relief for COVID-19
  + [Treasury: Small Business Taxpayers Provided Tax Assistance](https://www.michigan.gov/treasury/0,4679,7-121-1755_1963-522046--,00.html): Small businesses scheduled to make their monthly sales, use and withholding tax payments on March 20 can postpone filing and payment requirements until April 20.
* [MI SBDC: Supporting Your Small Business During COVID-19](https://sbdcmichigan.org/small-business-covid19/): Webinars, info on SBA loans, and Q&A.
* [MI Chamber Coronavirus Toolkit](https://www.michamber.com/coronavirus-toolkit): Information on general resources, unemployment, financial relief, and health related issues. Also includes a question form for answers to coronavirus related questions.
* [MI Small Business Association - COVID-19 Resources](https://www.sbam.org/Resources/ArtMID/404/ArticleID/3799/Comprehensive-COVID-19-Resources-for-Small-Business-Owners)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Minnesota (updated 03/23/20)**

* [MN Employment and Economic Development: COVID-19](https://mn.gov/deed/newscenter/covid/): Links to health resources, information for workers and employers. Information will be updated as available.
  + [Information and Resources for Workers](https://mn.gov/deed/newscenter/covid/workers/)
  + [Information and Resources for Employers](https://mn.gov/deed/newscenter/covid/employers/): Includes information on MN Small Business Emergency Loans and SBA Disaster Relief Loans, Unemployment insurance, and FAQs for businesses.
    - [Small Business Emergency Loans](https://mn.gov/deed/business/financing-business/deed-programs/peacetime/): Range from $2,500 to $35,000 and will be based on the firm’s economic injury and the financial need.
  + [DEED Rapid Response page](https://mn.gov/deed/business/starting-business/management-basics/considering-layoff.jsp)
* [MN Unemployment Insurance: COVID-19](https://www.uimn.org/employers/employer-account/news-updates/covid-19.jsp): Information on executive order regarding unemployment benefits and relief for taxpaying employers.
* [MN Dept. of Labor and Industry: COVID-19 Updates](http://www.dli.mn.gov/updates): Information on worker protections, worker's compensation, and other issues.
  + [Worker Protections Related to COVID-19](http://www.dli.mn.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/MN_worker_protections_related_to_COVID_19.pdf)
* [MN Dept Revenue: COVID-19 Response](https://www.revenue.state.mn.us/our-response-covid-19): Information on extensions and grace periods for income tax and business taxes.
* [MN Governor: Newsroom](https://mn.gov/governor/news/): Information on executive actions
  + [Executive Orders to Suspend Evictions, Support Small Businesses, Address Hospital Equipment Shortage](https://mn.gov/governor/news/#/detail/appId/1/id/424399): Executive Order 20-15 to authorize the Minnesota Department of Employment and Economic Development (DEED) to establish a Small Business Emergency Loan program for small businesses affected by the COVID-19 pandemic.
* [MN Dept. of Health: COVID-19 Information for Businesses and Employers](https://www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/coronavirus/businesses.html)
* [MN Chamber of Commerce: COVID-19 Resources](https://www.mnchamber.com/blog/covid-19-business-toolkit): Includes links to state agency CORVID-19 pages, guidelines for businesses, and information on economic impacts.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Mississippi (updated 03/24/20)**

* [MS Emergency Management Agency: COVID-19 Preventative Recommendations](https://www.msema.org/news/covid-19-preventive-recommendations/): Information on emergency declarations, state closures, insurance information, SBA assistance, and new developments, with links to other state resources.
  + [SBA providing assistance to MS](https://www.msema.org/news/sba-responds-to-covid-19/)
  + [MS Public Service Commission Prohibiting Utility Shutoffs](https://www.msema.org/news/public-service-commission-to-prohibiting-utility-shutoffs/)
* [MS Dept of Employment Security: COVID-19](https://mdes.ms.gov/unemployment-claims/covid19/): Information on unemployment benefit changes, FAQ for workers and employers.
* [MS Dept Agriculture & Commerce: Press Releases](https://www.mdac.ms.gov/agency-info/press-releases/): No dedicated COVID-19 site.
* [MS Dept of Revenue](https://www.dor.ms.gov/Pages/default.aspx): homepage includes recent news with updates on COVID-19 actions
  + [Extensions for the COVID-19 Pandemic](https://www.dor.ms.gov/Pages/Extensions-for-the-COVID-%E2%80%93-19-Pandemic.aspx): 03/23/20: Deadline for 2019 individual and corporate income tax extended until May 15, 2020. The first quarter 2020 estimated tax payment is also extended until May 15, 2020. Penalty and interest will not accrue on the extension period through May 15, 2020. Withholding tax payments for the month of April are extended until May 15, 2020. The extension does not apply to Sales Tax, Use Tax, or any other tax types.
* [MS Dept Insurance: COVID-19](http://www.mid.ms.gov/consumers/covid.aspx): Includes information on health insurance coverage, commercial policies, business interruption insurance coverage, and other insurance information
* [MS SBDC: COVID-19 Business Resources](http://mssbdc.org/resources/business_resilience_information): Information on SBA Disaster Loans and business resiliency plans.
* [Coronavirus.MS.gov](https://www.coronavirus.ms.gov/): Official state site; includes hotline, status updates, recent news, and links to other resources.
* [MSDH Coronavirus page](https://msdh.ms.gov/msdhsite/_static/14,0,420.html): Information on status, prevention, and testing.
* [MS Economic Council: Coronavirus Resources for Employers](https://msmec.com/coronavirus/): Includes information on SBA assistance, coronavirus hotline, links to federal and state information pages, and prevention and preparedness information.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Missouri (03/20/19)**

* [MOSourceLink: COVID-19 Business Resources](https://www.mosourcelink.com/l/coronavirus-business-resources): hotline for businesses, links to local resources, finance opportunities with private entities and SBA / National Disaster Relief funds, best practices, and FAQs for businesses.
* [MO Dept. Labor: COVID-19](https://labor.mo.gov/coronavirus): Asks to check back often for updated information.
  + Employers: links to filing a contribution and wage report, Shared Work Program for lay-off aversion, and expedited filing of mass claims.
  + Employees: video on unemployment basics and links to [UInteract](https://uinteract.labor.mo.gov/benefits/home.do) to file for unemployment.
  + Information on worker's compensation cases and discrimination.
* [MO Dept. Economic Development](https://ded.mo.gov/): Currently gives link to DHHS site on home page.
* [MO SBDC: COVID-19 Business Disruption](https://sbdc.missouri.edu/news/business-disruption-response-what-s-next-4418): Advice on preparedness and finances, as well as information on filing for SBA Disaster Loans if they become available.
* [MO Dept. Revenue](https://dor.mo.gov/): Currently links to DHSS site. Updates will likely be posted on their [news site](https://dor.mo.gov/news/archive).
* [MO Governor News](https://governor.mo.gov/press-releases/archive): Press releases on executive actions.
* [MO Dept Mental Health: COVID-19](https://dmh.mo.gov/disaster-services/covid-19-information): FAQs and guides on preparedness and managing stress in the community, in the workplace, and for families and individuals.
  + [COVID-19: Critical Elements for Business Planning](https://dmh.mo.gov/media/pdf/coronavirus-preparedness-and-response-critical-elements-business-planning)
* [MO Dept. Health and Senior Service: COVID-19](https://health.mo.gov/living/healthcondiseases/communicable/novel-coronavirus/): Includes 24 hr. hotline, status update, information on testing, and guidelines for individuals and organizations.
  + [Guidance for Businesses](https://health.mo.gov/living/healthcondiseases/communicable/novel-coronavirus/businesses.php): Health related resources and links to other state resources.
* Local
  + [St. Charles County COVID-19](https://www.edcscc.com/main/covid-19-updates/): Links to federal, state, and local information, including business and workforce support resources.
  + [St. Louis COVID-19 Business Information Center](https://www.stlregionalchamber.com/covid-19): Information on SBA loans, guidelines, and toolkits.
* [MO Chamber: Coronavirus Resources for MO Employers](https://mochamber.com/coronavirus/): Links to state resources and primers on business response.
* [Ameren - COVID-19](https://www.ameren.com/account/customer-service/covid-19): Electric and gas utility. Ameren is suspending all disconnections for non-payment and forgiving any late payment fees for residential and business customers. Asks users to contact regarding difficulties and gives information on [energy assistance](https://www.ameren.com/missouri/residential/energy-assistance) and [income relief programs](https://www.ameren.com/missouri/account/customer-service/covid-19/income-relief-program).

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Montana (03/21/20)**

* [MT Governor's Coronavirus Task Force](https://covid19.mt.gov/): status updates and links to resources
  + [COVID-19 Joint Information Center](https://covid19.mt.gov/joint-information-center): Links to state department information, executive orders, and media resources.
* [MT Dept Commerce: News](https://marketmt.com/News): no dedicated COVID-19 site, but news page includes information on SBA Loans, unemployment benefits, and other developments.
  + [SBA approves Montana's request for loans](https://marketmt.com/News/governor-bullock-announces-emergency-loans-now-available-for-small-businesses-in-montana)
  + [Emergency rules to streamline unemployment benefits](https://marketmt.com/News/governor-bullock-announces-emergency-rules-to-streamline-unemployment-benefits-for-workers-impacted-by-covid-19)
* [Big Sky Economic Development: COVID-19 Business Resources](https://www.bigskyeconomicdevelopment.org/covid-19-business-resource-page/): Information on COVID-19 directives and links to state and federal resources. Page will be updated as information is available.
* [MT Dept Labor & Industry: COVID-19 for Employers and Employees](http://dli.mt.gov/employer-covid-19): Information on filing for unemployment, daily updates on FAQs for employers and employees, workers compensation information, and resources on workplace safety and health.
* [MT Dept Revenue: COVID-19](https://mtrevenue.gov/covid-19-updates/): subscribe to dept. updates, contact information, and information on filing changes (currently individual tax filing deadline extended to July 15)
* MT Governor: [Pressroom](http://governor.mt.gov/Pressroom) and [Executive Orders](http://governor.mt.gov/Home/Governor/eo)
* [MT DPHHS: COVID-19](https://dphhs.mt.gov/publichealth/cdepi/diseases/coronavirusmt): Testing information, status updates, and information on prevention.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Nebraska (03/20/20)**

* [NE Dept. Economic Development: COVID-19](https://opportunity.nebraska.gov/nded-covid19/): Contact information, Community Development Block Grant information, SBA Disaster Loan information, and links to other state and federal resources.
  + [Community Development Block Grant](https://opportunity.nebraska.gov/nded-covid19/#CDBG)
  + [SBA Resources](https://opportunity.nebraska.gov/nded-covid19/#1584560995402-75dd2fde-35dc)
* [NE Dept. of Labor - COVID 19 Resources](https://dol.nebraska.gov/PressRelease/Details/141): Information on executive order loosening requirements, filing unemployment, employee and employer FAQs, and links to other state resources.
  + [Short-Time Compensation](https://dol.nebraska.gov/stc): prevent layoffs by allowing employers to reduce hours by 10 - 60% while employees receive prorated benefits.
  + [COVID-19 Employee FAQs](https://dol.nebraska.gov/webdocs/Resources/Items/COVID-19%20Common%20Questions.pdf)
  + [Employer Unemployment Insurance FAQs](https://dol.nebraska.gov/webdocs/Resources/Items/FAQs%20for%20Employers%20-%20Under%20UI%20Exec%20Order.pdf)
* [NE Governor's Office](https://governor.nebraska.gov/): Homepage includes recent news on executive actions and links to state and federal resources.
* [NE Dept of Revenue](https://revenue.nebraska.gov/): No current information, but includes news section and email updates.
* [NE DHHS COVID-19](http://dhhs.ne.gov/Pages/Coronavirus.aspx): Information line, update subscription, status information, news releases, and guidance on prevention.
* [NE Dept of Insurance - FAQ on Health Insurance Coverage](https://doi.nebraska.gov/sites/doi.nebraska.gov/files/doc/ConsumerAlertCoronavirus-WhatDoesMyInsuranceCover.pdf)
* [NE Chamber: Coronavirus Update](https://www.nechamber.com/coronavirus-update.html): Federal, state, and local resource information and links.
* [University of Nebraska-Lincoln: NE Business Resources](https://research.unl.edu/industryrelations/nebraska-business-resources/): Not COVID-19 specific; listing of financial, training, information, and other resources available to Nebraska businesses.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Nevada**

* [Nevada Governor's Office Press Releases](http://gov.nv.gov/News/Press/Press_Releases_2020/)
* [NV DPBH: Nevada's Response to the Coronavirus](http://dpbh.nv.gov/coronavirus/)
  + [Letter to Businesses and Employers in NV](http://dpbh.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/dpbhnvgov/content/Programs/OPHIE/dta/Hot_Topics/CoronavirusLtr_Business_Employers_final.pdf)
* [Nevada Health Response: COVID-19](https://nvhealthresponse.nv.gov/)
* [NV Dept. Business & Industry](http://business.nv.gov/): Home page includes links for information on COVID-19
  + [COVID-19 Business & Industry Division Announcements](http://business.nv.gov/News_Media/COVID-19_Announcements/)
* [NV Labor Commissioner](http://labor.nv.gov/): Includes information for businesses on leave guidance and closure announcement.
  + [NV Labor: COVID-19 Guidance](http://labor.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/labornvgov/content/Employer/COVID-19%20Leave%20Guidance.pdf)
  + [NV Labor: Employer & Employee COVID-19 Information](http://labor.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/labornvgov/content/Employer/LC%20COVID-19%20Information%20Sheet.pdf)
  + [NV Labor: Non-essential Business Closure](http://labor.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/labornvgov/content/Employer/Essential%20vs.%20Non-Essential%20Businesses%20Closure%20Announcement%20March%2017,%202020.pdf): Includes garbage collection companies as essential businesses but does not reference recycling.
* [NV Dept of Taxation](https://tax.nv.gov/): Currently gives notice of offices closed.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**New Hampshire (03/20/20)**

* [NH Economy - COVID-19 NH Business Resources](https://www.nheconomy.com/covid19): Business information clearinghouse, will be updated regularly. Contact information for various business services, news updates impacting businesses, SBA Disaster Loan information, unemployment information, public health and support, and links to other state and federal resources.
* [NH Works](https://www.nhworks.org/): Homepage gives links and information on COVID-19 resources, including Rapid Response and Workshare Program
  + [NH Rapid Response](https://www.nhworks.org/rapid-response/): for groups of 25 or more workers dislocated due to layoff or closing.
  + [NH Workshare](https://www.nhes.nh.gov/nhworking/stay/index.htm)
* [NH Business Finance Authority](https://nhbfa.com/): No specific COVID-19 information available yet, but offers "a variety of easy-to-use credit enhancements and direct lending tools to help New Hampshire companies grow."
* [NH Community Development Finance Authority: COVID-19 Resources](https://nhcdfa.org/covid-19-resources/): Information on grants and other resources. Grants appear to be in the development phase.
* [NH Dept. of Revenue Administration](https://www.revenue.nh.gov/): No specific COVID-19 page, but home page includes announcements and notices.
* [NH.gov COVID-19](https://www.nh.gov/covid19/): Clearinghouse for information. Includes status updates, links to other state and federal resources, and FAQs
* [NH Governor - Emergency Orders](https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/emergency-orders/index.htm)
* [NH Insurance Department - Coronavirus FAQs](https://www.nh.gov/insurance/consumers/health-insurance-coronavirus-faq.htm): Information on healthcare insurance coverage.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**New Jersey**

* [NJ Economic Development Authority: Business Information on COVID-19](https://www.njeda.com/about/Public-Information/Coronavirus-Information)
  + Information on programs for virus related impacts, assistance, taxes, etc. Many sections ask to check back regularly for updates.
* [NJ Dept. Labor: COVID-19 What Employers and Businesses Should Know](https://www.nj.gov/labor/employer-services/business/covid.shtml)
  + Guidance for Employers regarding employees, cleaning, etc.
  + Information on financial assistance; site says to check regularly for updates
* [Business.NJ.gov: Coronavirus Information for New Jersey Businesses](https://faq.business.nj.gov/en/collections/2198378-information-for-nj-businesses-on-the-coronavirus-outbreak)
  + Operations guidance, guidance for employers, economic assistance for businesses, benefits for individuals
* [NJ Chamber: Coronavirus Guide for NJ Businesses](https://www.njchamber.com/news/njchambernow/740-coronavirus-guide-for-new-jersey-businesses)
  + Currently hosts a health-focused FAQ, but asks to check back for more information.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**New Mexico (updated 03/24/20)**

* [NewMexico.gov](https://www.newmexico.gov/): Home page is devoted to links to COVID-19 state resources and updates from the governor.
  + [Social Distancing and Travel](https://cv.nmhealth.org/travel-recommendations/): Includes information on closure of non-essential businesses
    - [NM Public Health Order Closing Non-Essential Businesses](https://cv.nmhealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID-19-DOH-Order-fv.pdf): Effective 8 AM Tuesday, March 24. Essential business list includes "solid waste collection and removal, trash and recycling collection, processing and disposal" as essential infrastructure operations. Essential businesses to adhere to social distancing protocol to greatest extent possible and ensure all surfaces are cleaned routinely.
  + [Latest Updates](https://www.newmexico.gov/latest-updates/): Information on latest actions as it becomes available
  + [Utilities Response to COVID-19](https://www.newmexico.gov/utilities/): Information on electric, gas, and telecom responses.
  + [Information for Individuals Experiencing Financial Hardship](https://www.newmexico.gov/i-need-assistance/): Childcare, senior assistance, food assistance, unemployment insurance, difficulties paying bills, etc.
* [NM Economic Development Dept: Help for Businesses Negatively Impacted by the COVID-19 Health Emergency](https://gonm.biz/about-us/covid-19-response): Information on SBA disaster loans, COVID-19 Business Loan Guarantee Program, and technical assistance for businesses.
  + COVID-19 Business Loan Guarantee Program: loan or line of credit up to 80% of principal or $50,000. Loan proceeds are flexible and can be used for (and not limited to) the following: working capital, inventory and payroll. [YouTube Information Session](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9X1EarYV8h8&t=6s)
  + [Jobs and Economy Updates](https://www.newmexico.gov/category/jobs-the-economy/): Information on latest actions; past articles included updates on SBA loans, the new business loan program, and extended unemployment eligibility.
* [NM Dept. of Workforce Solutions: COVID-19 Information for Workers and Businesses](https://www.dws.state.nm.us/COVID-19-Info): FAQs and resource links on unemployment insurance for workers and employers.
* [NM Dept. Taxation & Revenue](http://www.tax.newmexico.gov/): Homepage includes latest information on COVID-19 actions. Includes downloadable PDF on extensions for personal and corporate income taxes.
* [NM Dept. of Health](https://cv.nmhealth.org/): COVID-19: Information on status and links to executive orders, public health orders, and latest updates.
* [Public Health Order](https://www.governor.state.nm.us/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/SIGNED_UPDATED_DOH_PHO.pdf) limiting gatherings over 10 people and directing non-essential businesses to limit operations to the greatest extent possible and minimize employee contact.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**New York (updated 03/21/20)**

* [NY Dept Health: COVID-19](https://coronavirus.health.ny.gov/home): Information on PAUSE, status updates, testing and prevention, and for employees and employers, as well as other groups.
  + [Information for Employees and Employers](https://coronavirus.health.ny.gov/protecting-public-health-all-new-yorkers#employees)
  + [PAUSE Guidance on Essential Businesses](https://esd.ny.gov/guidance-executive-order-2026): Essential services includes trash and recycling collection, processing and disposal.
* [NYS Empire State Development: COVID-19 Related Resources](https://esd.ny.gov/esd-covid-19-related-resources)
  + Contact link for business-related questions, resource guide for SBA Disaster Loans, FAQ, Info for travelers.
* [NY SBDC: Disaster Loan Information](http://www.nyssbdc.org/Coronavirus.html)
* [NY Tax Dept: COVID-19](https://www.tax.ny.gov/press/alerts/nys-tax-response-to-covid-19.htm): Q&A; watch for updates. Currently deadline for filings has not been extended.
* [NYC Small Business Services: COVID-19 Assistance and Guidance for Businesses](https://www1.nyc.gov/site/sbs/businesses/covid19-business-outreach.page)
  + Businesses with fewer than 100 employees who have seen sales decreases of 25% or more will be eligible for zero interest loans of up to $75,000 to help mitigate losses in profit.
  + The City is also offering small businesses with fewer than 5 employees a grant to cover 40% of payroll costs for two months to help retain employees.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**North Carolina (updated 03/20/20)**

* [NCDHHS: Coronavirus Response](https://www.ncdhhs.gov/divisions/public-health/coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-response-north-carolina): Includes updates on news and executive orders and guidance for businesses.
  + [COVID-19 Information for Businesses and Employers](https://www.ncdhhs.gov/divisions/public-health/coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-response-north-carolina/businesses-employers): Includes information on SBA disaster loans and assistance from Business Link NC.
  + [COVID-19 Guidance for Businesses](https://www.ncdhhs.gov/divisions/public-health/coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-response-north-carolina/businesses-employers)
* [NCDOR Actions on COVID-19](https://www.ncdor.gov/home/ncdor-actions-covid-19): Information on closures and penalty waivers related to state of emergency.
* [NCDOC Employment Security: COVID-19 Information](https://des.nc.gov/need-help/covid-19-information): Information from the Employment Security Division regarding changes to the state's unemployment system, including relief of benefit charges for employers from claims related to COVID-19.
* [North Carolina Chamber: COVID-19 Resource Guide](https://ncchamber.com/coronavirus-resource-guide/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**North Dakota (03/21/20)**

* [ND Response: COVID-19 Resources](https://ndresponse.gov/covid-19-resources): links to health, business, and K-12, and other state resource pages.
* [ND Dept Commerce: COVID-19 Business and Employer Resources](https://business.nd.gov/resources/COVID19BusinessandEmployerResources/): links to information pages on state and federal resources. Serves as a clearinghouse for business information.
  + [Financial Resources](https://www.business.nd.gov/resources/COVID19BusinessandEmployerResources/FinancialResources/): SBA Loans and Dept. Commerce programs, with regional contact information for support.
  + [Labor](https://www.business.nd.gov/resources/COVID19BusinessandEmployerResources/Labor/): FAQs and information regarding regulations and rights for employees and employers, developed in cooperation with the Dept. of Labor.
    - [ND Jobs Service](https://www.jobsnd.com/)
    - [ND Labor and Human Rights](https://www.nd.gov/labor/)
  + [Insurance](https://www.business.nd.gov/resources/COVID19BusinessandEmployerResources/Insurance/): FAQs and information regarding insurance policies and types of coverage developed in cooperation with the Dept. of Insurance.
    - [ND Insurance Dept: COVID-19 and Insurance](https://www.nd.gov/ndins/covid-19-coronavirus-and-insurance)
  + [Tax](https://www.business.nd.gov/resources/COVID19BusinessandEmployerResources/Tax/): Information and links developed with the Tax Dept; will be updated as information is available.
    - [ND Tax Dept: COVID-19 Tax Guidance](https://www.nd.gov/tax/covid-19-tax-guidance/)
  + [Safety](https://www.business.nd.gov/resources/COVID19BusinessandEmployerResources/MakingWorkplacesSafe/): Steps to ensure a safe work environment and updates regarding workers' compensation benefits.
    - [ND Workforce Safety & Insurance](https://www.workforcesafety.com/news/covid-19-frequently-asked-questions-employers): COVID-19 FAQs
* [ND SBDC: COVID-19 Assistance](https://ndsbdc.org/business_continuity.html): Information on remote assistance for businesses, SBA Loans, and links to other state resources.
* ND Governor: [News](https://www.governor.nd.gov/news) and [Executive Orders](https://www.governor.nd.gov/executive-orders)
* [ND Health: Coronavirus](https://www.health.nd.gov/diseases-conditions/coronavirus): status updates, public resources, recent news,
* [Greater ND Chamber: COVID-19 Resources and Updates](https://www.ndchamber.com/covid19): email updates, information on state and federal actions, business checklists, and links to state and federal resources.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Ohio (updated 03/21/20)**

* [OH Dept Commerce](https://www.com.ohio.gov/): Currently no COVID-19 specific info aside from notice of staff teleworking.
* [OH Development Services Agency](https://development.ohio.gov/): Currently no COVID-19 specific info
* [OH Dept. Job and Family Services: Coronavirus and Unemployment Insurance Benefits](http://jfs.ohio.gov/ouio/CoronavirusAndUI.stm): Information on filing and benefits.
  + [Mass Layout Instruction Sheet](http://www.odjfs.state.oh.us/forms/num/JFS00671/pdf/): DJFS requests employers distribute to impacted employees.
* [OH Dept Taxation](https://www.tax.ohio.gov/): Currently no COVID-19 specific info aside from closure of walk in center.
* OH Governor: [New Releases](https://governor.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/governor/media) and [Executive Orders](https://governor.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/governor/media/executive-orders/)
  + [03/19/20](https://governor.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/governor/media/news-and-media/applications-accepted-for-economic-injury-disaster-loan-order-to-expand-telehealth-services-for-medicaid-recipients): SBA approves OH request for access to disaster loans.
* [Cincinnati Public Library: COVID-19 Employment and Small Business Resources](https://blog.cincinnatilibrary.org/Blog/covid19business)
* [OH DOH: COVID-19](https://coronavirus.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/covid-19/): general public health information

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Oklahoma**

* [OK Dept. of Commerce: COVID-19 Resources](https://www.okcommerce.gov/covid-19/): information on federal and state resources and business loans; additional information will be added as available.
  + SBA disaster loan information and application link
  + Local loan application assistance
  + [Employer FAQs About Unemployment Insurance and COVID-19](https://www.okcommerce.gov/employer-faqs-about-unemployment-insurance-coronavirus-covid-19/): Information on mass claims, temporary and permanent closures, and additional benefits.
* [OK Dept. of Emergency Management: Coronavirus Updates](https://www.ok.gov/OEM/Emergencies_&_Disasters/2020/20200306_-_COVID-19/index.html): Includes updates on SBA disaster loans and emergency executive orders.
  + [SBA disaster loans available to small businesses](https://www.ok.gov/OEM/Emergencies_&_Disasters/2020/20200306_-_COVID-19/20200314_-_News_Release_SBA_Program_for_Businesses.html)
* [OK Dept. of Labor](https://www.ok.gov/odol/): Homepage includes notice on executive order extending occupational licenses until May 1.
* [OK Tax Commission: COVID-19 Information and Updates](https://www.ok.gov/tax/COVID-19_Information_and_Updates.html): Includes an FAQ with information on filing and deadlines (03/19/20: evaluating situation and will be updating what type of relief may be offered).
* [OK COVID-19 Resources](https://govstatus.egov.com/oklahoma-coronavirus-information): Links to state services; lists a link to "aid for small businesses for actual or projected economic injury", but link leads to an information survey, not an aid request.
* [OK Dept. of Health: COVID-19](https://coronavirus.health.ok.gov/): Includes email updates subscription, current status, information for the public, and health related resources.
  + [COVID-19 Employers Guidance](https://coronavirus.health.ok.gov/sites/g/files/gmc786/f/20082oc_-_coronavirus_guidance_for_businesses-employers-final.pdf)
* [Oklahoma Chamber: Coronavirus Resources](https://www.okstatechamber.com/news/coronavirus-resources)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Oregon (updated 03/23/20)**

* [OR Governor: Coronavirus Information and Resources](https://govstatus.egov.com/or-covid-19): Health information, closings and recommendations, and resources for employees and employers
  + [Coronavirus Resources for Employees](https://govstatus.egov.com/or-covid-19#forEmployees): information on sick leave and unemployment.
  + [Coronavirus Resources for Employers](https://www.oregon.gov/gov/Pages/coronavirus2020.aspx#forEmployers): Info and links regarding sick leave, safety posters, layoffs and temporary closures, and financial resources.
* [Oregon Business: Coronavirus Information](https://www.oregon4biz.com/Coronavirus-Information/): Information and links on business planning, financial assistance (includes SBA Disaster Loans and existing loan programs), alternative lenders, and links to other state resources.
  + [Finance Programs](https://www.oregon4biz.com/How-We-Can-Help/Finance-Programs/)
* [OR SBDC: COVID-19 Business Resources](https://bizcenter.org/https-bizcenter-org-covid-19/): Business response plans, information on SBA Disaster Loans, and links to other state resources.
* [OR Dept Labor: COVID-19](https://www.oregon.gov/employ/Pages/COVID-19.aspx): Updates for workers and employers as well as a dedicated COVID-19 questions email address.
* [OR Dept of Revenue: COVID-19 Tax Relief Options](https://www.oregon.gov/dor/Pages/COVID19.aspx): Information on latest updates. As of 03/21/20:
  + Personal and corporate income tax: [Notice 2020-17](https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-drop/n-20-17.pdf): does not change April 15 filing deadline, but allows deferment of payments until July 15, 2020 without penalties or interest ($1 million non-corporate, $10 corporate)
  + Corporate Activity Tax: will not assess underpayment penalties to taxpayers making a good faith effort to estimate their first quarter payments.
* [Oregon Health Authority: COVID-19](https://govstatus.egov.com/OR-OHA-COVID-19): status, prevention, and testing information, as well as guidance regarding executive orders and resources for the community.
  + [OHA Guidance for Employers](https://sharedsystems.dhsoha.state.or.us/DHSForms/Served/le2266.pdf): Note: [OR Executive Order 20-12](https://govsite-assets.s3.amazonaws.com/jkAULYKcSh6DoDF8wBM0_EO%2020-12.pdf) requires businesses where telework is not available designate an employee to establish, implement, and enforce OHA guidance on social distancing for employees and business-critical visitors.
* [Oregon State Chamber: OSCC Resource Guide](https://www.oregonchamber.org/coronavirus-covid-19-resource-guide)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Pennsylvania (updated 03/21/20)**

* [PA Governor: Responding to COVID-19](https://www.pa.gov/guides/responding-to-covid-19/): Information on status, mitigation efforts, and for specific groups
  + [COVID-19 Resources for Businesses](https://www.pa.gov/guides/responding-to-covid-19/#ForBusinesses): Information on non-life-sustaining business closure, DCED and SBA Disaster Loans, and links to other state COVID-19 resources.
* [PA Department of Community and Economic Development Business Resources](https://dced.pa.gov/resources/): offers working capital loans that could be of assistance to businesses impacted by COVID-19
* [PA Office of Unemployment Compensation: COVID-19](https://www.uc.pa.gov/COVID-19/Pages/default.aspx): FAQs for employers as well as FAQs on worker's comp and UC benefits, as well as a page dedicated for impacted employees.
  + [Information for impacted employees](https://www.uc.pa.gov/Pages/covid19.aspx)
* [PA Dept of Revenue: Alert Details](https://www.revenue.pa.gov/Pages/AlertDetails.aspx): Information on services and updates regarding filings, returns, appeals, and payments.
* [Pennsylvania DOH Coronavirus Resources](https://www.health.pa.gov/topics/disease/Pages/Coronavirus.aspx)
  + [PA DOH Fact Sheet for Businesses](https://www.health.pa.gov/topics/Documents/Diseases%20and%20Conditions/Coronavirus%20Businesses%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf)
* [PA Chamber: Business Resources for Coronavirus](https://www.pachamber.org/coronavirus/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Rhode Island**

* [RI Commerce: COVID-19](https://commerceri.com/covid-19/): Information on applying for SBA Disaster Loans and hotline for assistance, information on unemployment for employees and employers, and links to other state COVID-19 resources.
* [RI Division of IT: COVID-19 IT Resources](http://www.doit.ri.gov/covid-19/): Links to free Office 365 tools, contact information for IT assistance.
* [RI Dept of Labor and Training](http://www.dlt.ri.gov/): Homepage has a factsheet regarding COVID-19 and unemployment and links for applying for unemployment insurance.
  + [COVID 19: Unemployment Workplace Fact Sheet](http://www.dlt.ri.gov/pdfs/COVID-19%20Workplace%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf)
* [RI Division of Taxation: COVID 19 Information](http://www.tax.ri.gov/COVID/): Actively reviewing guidance provided by the IRS and will be posting updates soon.
* [RI DOH: Coronavirus Disease](https://health.ri.gov/diseases/ncov2019/): status updates, information on quarantines, health insurance, school and child care, medical donations, and links to other state resources.
* [RI Governor: Executive Orders Newsroom](http://www.governor.ri.gov/newsroom/orders/)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**South Carolina (03/19/20)**

* [SC Department of Employment and Workforce](https://dew.sc.gov/): Links to unemployment claim resources and news and announcements.
  + [SC DEW COVID-19 Resource Hub](https://dew.sc.gov/covid-hub)
  + [COVID-19 & Unemployment Insurance Benefits FAQs](https://dew.sc.gov/docs/default-source/covid-19/coronavirus-and-unemployement-benefits.pdf)
* [SC Dept. of Revenue: COVID-19](https://dor.sc.gov/emergencies): Information on filing extension to June 1, 2020.
  + [SC Information Letter #20-3](https://dor.sc.gov/resources-site/lawandpolicy/Advisory%20Opinions/IL20-3.pdf)
* [SC Dept. of Commerce: COVID-19 Business Resource Center](https://sccommerce.com/doing-business-here/join-community/emergency-preparedness) Information and an email contact line for non-medical questions related to business and industry support.
* [SC Governor's Office: Recent News](https://governor.sc.gov/news): Press releases on executive actions and state of emergency.
* [South Carolina Emergency Management Division](https://www.scemd.org/): General information on state COVID-19 efforts.
* [SC DHEC Coronavirus page](https://www.scdhec.gov/infectious-diseases/viruses/coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19): Health information, including monitoring and testing.
  + [SC DHEC Interim Guidance for Businesses and Employers](https://www.scdhec.gov/sites/default/files/media/document/Interim_Guidance_for_Businesses_and_Employers-03.11.2020.pdf)
* [SC Dept. of Insurance: COVID-19](https://www.doi.sc.gov/948/COVID-19): Information on health insurance coverage and screenings
  + [Business Interruption Insurance Coverage and the Coronavirus (COVID-19](https://sccommerce.com/sites/default/files/2020-03/COVID-19_and_business_interruption_insurance_coverage.pdf)
* [SC Chamber COVID-19 Resources](https://www.scchamber.net/covid-19-resources): Includes an email for COVID-19 inquiries and links to state and federal resources.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**South Dakota (03/21/20)**

* [SD Office of Economic Development: COVID-19](https://sdreadytowork.com/covid-19/): Information on SBA loans, links to other state business resources.
* [SD Dept Labor & Regulation: COVID-19 Resources](https://dlr.sd.gov/covid_19_resources.aspx): Information on Families First Response Act for employers, reemployment assistance, workers' compensation, and other state resources.
* [SD Dept Revenue: Latest News](https://dor.sd.gov/newsroom/): no specific COVID-19 page
* [SD Governor: Press Releases](https://sd.gov/governor/governor/pressreleases.aspx): information on latest executive actions.
* [SD Dept Health: COVID-19 Updates](https://doh.sd.gov/news/Coronavirus.aspx): status update and impact map, prevention recommendations, testing information, and community guidance and resources.
  + [Information for Businesses](https://doh.sd.gov/news/Coronavirus.aspx#business): Information on availability of SBA loans, link to other state resources.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Tennessee (03/19/20)**

* [TN Governor's Office: Coronavirus Information and Resources](https://www.tn.gov/governor/covid-19.html)
  + [COVID-19 Daily Bulletin](https://www.tn.gov/governor/covid-19/covid-19-daily-bulletin.html): daily information on state efforts.
* [TN Dept. Labor & Workforce Development: COVID-19 Response and Resources](https://www.tn.gov/workforce/covid-19.html)
  + [COVID-19 Unemployment for Employers](https://www.tn.gov/workforce/covid-19/employers.html): Mass layoff list, mass claims, and other important information.
  + [COVID-19 Unemployment for Employees](https://www.tn.gov/workforce/covid-19/employees.html)
  + [COVID-19 FAQs](https://www.tn.gov/workforce/covid-19/faq.html)
  + [COVID-19 American Job Center Information](https://www.tn.gov/workforce/covid-19/ajc.html): currently gives cancellation notice of job fairs.
* [TN Dept. of Revenue COVID-19 Updates](https://www.tn.gov/revenue/news---events/hot-topics-main/hot-topics/department-of-revenue-covid-19-updates-.html): Information will be provided as available.
  + [Natural Disaster Tax Relief Available](https://www.tn.gov/revenue/news---events/hot-topics-main/hot-topics/important-notice--natural-disaster-tax-relief-notice-.html): for those businesses located in a designated disaster area, the Department of Revenue has extended the franchise and excise tax and Hall income tax filing and payment deadlines to July 15, 2020.
* [Jobs4TN.Gov](https://www.jobs4tn.gov/vosnet/Default.aspx): Unemployment services.
* [TN Dept. of Health: Coronavirus Disease](https://www.tn.gov/health/cedep/ncov.html) - Health information.
* [TN Chamber: COVID-19 Business Resources](https://www.tnchamber.org/coronavirus): Links and information for employers; includes a sign up for email alerts.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Texas**

* [TWC: COVID-19 Resources for Employers](https://twc.texas.gov/news/covid-19-resources-employers): Includes an email update sign-up, info on unemployment benefits, taxes, precautions for employers, mass claims and shared work programs, and child care and early learning information.
* [Texas Governor: Coronavirus](https://gov.texas.gov/coronavirus): links to other state sources and updates on executive actions
* [Texas Economic Development: COVID-19 for Small Businesses](https://gov.texas.gov/business/page/coronavirus): Includes information on SBA loans and links to other state resources.
* [TX Comptroller - COVID-19 News](https://comptroller.texas.gov/about/emergency/): Information on taxes; as of 03/19/20, extensions were not available.
* [TX DSHS COVID-19](https://www.dshs.texas.gov/coronavirus/): Heath and testing information and prevention tips
* [TX Association of Business COVID-19 Resources](https://www.txbiz.org/corona): Links to federal and state guidance documents and notices.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Utah**

* [UT Coronavirus page](https://coronavirus.utah.gov/): Central information clearinghouse
  + [UT Coronavirus Business Resources](https://coronavirus.utah.gov/business/): Resources on preparing for COVID-19, best practices for prevention, remote work plans, and SBA loans.
* [UT GOED: Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic + U.S. Small Business Administration Loans](https://business.utah.gov/business-services/): Also states that Gov. Herbert has convened an Economic Response Task Force to discuss additional strategies to support businesses, with more information and recommendations coming soon.
* [UT Dept. Workforce Services: COVID-19](https://jobs.utah.gov/covid19/index.html): Information on unemployment insurance, child care, and other assistance for workers.
  + [Unemployment Insurance FAQs for Employees](https://jobs.utah.gov/covid19/uifaqemployees.pdf)
  + [Unemployment Insurance FAQs for Employers](https://jobs.utah.gov/covid19/uifaqemployers.pdf)
  + [Rapid Response Services](https://jobs.utah.gov/employer/business/prelayoff.html)
* [UT Small Business Development Council: COVID 19](https://utahsbdc.org/covid-19/): Tips for businesses to weather COVID-19 and information on potential sources of financing.
* [Salt Lake City COVID-19 Business Resources](https://www.slc.gov/ed/covid19/)
  + [Salt Lake City’s Emergency Loan Program](https://www.slc.gov/ed/elploan/): $20,000 max loan for businesses within SLC. **Application open until Monday, March 23 at midnight.**
  + [Salt Lake City Business Impact Survey](https://slcgov.az1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_6mTPlj0XWPh1P1P)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Vermont (03/21/20)**

* [VT Agency Commerce & Community Development: COVID-19 Guidance for Business](https://accd.vermont.gov/about-us/disaster-planning/covid-19-guidance-vermont-businesses) Newsletter sign up, information on SBA Disaster Relief Loans, current news updates on mandated closures and other developments impacting businesses, guidance on childcare, business hotline, guidance on other state department activities, and links to resources.
  + [VT ACCD COVID-19 Newsletter](http://eepurl.com/gV_NNn)
  + Department of Labor does not intend to enforce the provisions of Vermont’s Notice of Potential Layoffs Act against businesses who are forced to lay off employees due to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic.
  + [Estimated Business Impacts Survey](https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/vtcovid19): ACCD survey to understand and document impacts of COVID-19.
* [VT Dept of Labor: COVID-19 Information](https://labor.vermont.gov/covid19): Industry updates, FAQ's, and information for employees and employers
  + [COVID-19 FAQs on Unemployment](https://labor.vermont.gov/covid19/covid-19-frequently-asked-questions)
  + [COVID-19 Unemployment Resources for Employers](https://labor.vermont.gov/covid19/employers)
  + [COVID-19 Unemployment Resources for Employees](https://labor.vermont.gov/covid19/employees)
* [VT Dept of Financial Regulation: COVID-19 Dept Updates](https://dfr.vermont.gov/about-us/covid-19): Updates on actions regarding financing and insurance.
  + [DFR encourages insurance carriers](https://dfr.vermont.gov/document/calculation-commercial-lines-premiums-during-mandatory-closures-due-covid-19) to be flexible with premium payment plans and premium deposit requirements for businesses that are temporarily closed due to COVID-19 mitigation actions.
  + [COVID-19 and Business Income Insurance](https://dfr.vermont.gov/document/covid-19-and-business-income-insurance)
  + [NAIC Guidance on COVID-19 and Insurance](https://content.naic.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/Insurance%20Brief%20-%20Covid-19%20and%20Insurance.pdf)
* [VT Dept of Taxes: Coronavirus Update](https://tax.vermont.gov/coronavirus): in discussions on upcoming due dates; check this page frequently for any updates in this fast moving situation.
* [VT Economic Development Authority - COVID-19 News](https://www.veda.org/newsevents/covid19updates): asks to watch page for updates.
* VT Governor's Office: [Press Releases](https://governor.vermont.gov/press) and [Executive Orders](https://governor.vermont.gov/document-types/executive-orders)
* [VT SBDC: Coronavirus & Your Business](https://www.vtsbdc.org/coronavirus/): Information on advising services, links to state and federal resources.
  + [VT SBDC Disaster Recovery Guide for Businesses](https://www.vtsbdc.org/disaster-recovery/): checklists, to-do lists, and worksheets to keep information in one place.
* [VT Public Health Response: COVID-19](https://www.healthvermont.gov/response/infectious-disease/2019-novel-coronavirus): Hotline, status updates, FAQs on COVID-19 and prevention, and guidance for specific groups.
* Local Resources
  + [Brattleboro COVID-19 Business Resiliency Program](https://brattleborodevelopment.com/first-steps-for-business-owners/): Weekly resiliency webinars, impact survey, and information for businesses and employers.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Virginia (updated 03/20/20)**

* [Virginia.gov: Coronavirus in Virginia](https://www.virginia.gov/coronavirus-updates/): Central response page; includes information on SBA Disaster Loans, support for affected workers and support for impacted employers, tax deferrals and extensions, as well as news releases on latest updates.
* [VA Dept Labor & Industry: COVID-19 Resources](https://www.doli.virginia.gov/vosh-programs/coronavirus-covid-19-resources/): General information and registration for a free webinar on March 26.
* [VA Employment Commission](http://www.vec.virginia.gov/): Homepage has information on unemployment claims and a survey for business impacts of COVID-19
  + [Small Business COVID-19 Impact Survey](http://www.vec.virginia.gov/node/11707)
  + [Notice for Workers Affected by Coronavirus](http://www.vec.virginia.gov/node/11699)
* [VA Tax](https://www.tax.virginia.gov/): no specific COVID-19 information on homepage
  + [Laws, Rules, and Decisions Library](https://www.tax.virginia.gov/laws-rules-decisions/browse)
  + [Tax Bulletin 20-3: COVID-19 Option to Request Extension of Sales Tax Deadlines](https://www.tax.virginia.gov/sites/default/files/inline-files/covid-19-sales-tax-bulletin.pdf?utm_content=february_2019&utm_medium=email&utm_name=2019_secondq_interestrates&utm_source=govdelivery&utm_term=tax_preparer)
* [VDH: COVID-19 in Virginia](http://www.vdh.virginia.gov/coronavirus/): Health information and situation summary.
  + [VDH Business Guidance](http://www.vdh.virginia.gov/content/uploads/sites/13/2020/03/VDH-Business-Guidance_03.08.20-1.pdf)
* [VA Governor's Newsroom](https://www.governor.virginia.gov/newsroom/news-releases/): press releases on latest executive actions.
* [VA Chamber: COVID-19 Resource Center](https://www.vachamber.com/covid-19/)
* [Roanoke: COVID-19/Coronavirus Business Assistance](https://roanokeva.gov/2573/COVID-19Coronavirus-Business-Assistance)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Washington**

* [Governor's Office: COVID-19 Resource List for Impacted Businesses and Workers](https://www.governor.wa.gov/issues/issues/covid-19-resources/covid-19-resources-businesses-and-workers)
  + Tax extensions, penalty waivers, and loan sources
  + Export assistance
  + Employer and worker assistance
  + Insurance assistance
* [WA Employment Security Dept: COVID-19](https://esd.wa.gov/newsroom/covid-19)
  + Explanation of emergency rules to relieve the burden of temporary layoffs, isolation and quarantine for workers and businesses.
* [WA DOH: COVID-19 Information](https://www.doh.wa.gov/Emergencies/Coronavirus)
  + [Workplace and Employer Resources and Recommendations](https://www.doh.wa.gov/Coronavirus/Workplace)
* [WA Small Business Guidance: COVID-19 Business Resources for Washington State](https://www.business.wa.gov/site/alias__business/1561/covid-19.aspx) (compiled links to other state resources)
* [Washington Chamber: COVID-19 Resources for Employers](https://www.awb.org/covid-19-resources/) (links to multiple state resources, divided by issue impact)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**West Virginia (03/21/20)**

* [WV Dept Commerce](https://commerce.wv.gov/): no current information. Dept. covers Division of Labor, Workforce WV, and Development Office.
  + [WV Dept of Commerce News](https://commerce.wv.gov/news)
* [WV Tax Dept: COVID-19 Response](https://tax.wv.gov/Individuals/Pages/Covid19Response.aspx): information on services. Currently requests for extension will be considered, but are not offered without accrual or interest.
* [Senator Manchin: COVID-19 What WV Need to Know](https://www.manchin.senate.gov/coronavirus): Information on testing locations, prevention, and for individual communities, including information on SBA Disaster Loans, federal taxes, and WV utility responses regarding disconnections and late fees.
* [WV Governor: News](https://governor.wv.gov/News/Pages/default.aspx): Information on closures, executive orders, and response.
  + [03/19/20](https://governor.wv.gov/News/press-releases/2020/Pages/COVID-19-UPDATE-Gov.-Justice-issues-Executive-Order-providing-unemployment-benefits-to-those-affected-by-coronavirus.aspx): Gov. Justice issues Executive Order providing unemployment benefits to those affected by coronavirus
* [WV Dept Health: COVID-19](https://dhhr.wv.gov/COVID-19/Pages/default.aspx): Status update, hotline, updates, and health FAQs.

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Wisconsin (updated 03/21/20)**

* [WDHS: COVID-19](https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/covid-19/index.htm): General outbreak prevention information
* [WI Economic Development Corporation: COVID-19 Business Resources](https://wedc.org/programs-and-resources/covid-19-response/): Contact information, updates, information on SBA loans, Small Business 20/20, and other resources available for businesses

* + [Small Business 20/20](https://wedc.org/programs-and-resources/small-business-2020/): Funds Community Development Financial Institutions to make grants to existing loan clients to mitigate short-term cash flow issues and protect jobs and public health in response to the Covid-19 outbreak
* [WI Dept. Workforce Development: COVID-19](https://dwd.wisconsin.gov/covid19/): Information for employers, job center business services, unemployment, vocational rehabilitation, and workers' compensation.
  + [Rapid Response Process](https://dwd.wisconsin.gov/dislocatedworker/employer/process/default.htm)
* [WI Dept Revenue: News:](https://www.revenue.wi.gov/Pages/News/Home.aspx) Information on latest developments
  + [Tax Filing Deadline Extended to July 15](https://www.revenue.wi.gov/Pages/News/2020/Tax-Deadline-Extended.pdf)
* WI Governor: [Press Releases](https://evers.wi.gov/Pages/Newsroom/Press-Releases.aspx) and [Executive Orders](https://evers.wi.gov/Pages/Newsroom/Executive-Orders.aspx)

[Return to TOC](#_top)

**Wyoming (03/21/19)**

* [WY Economic Development Agency: COVID-19 Tips for Small Businesses](https://wyomingbusiness.org/covid19): Information on SBA Disaster Loans and links to other state resources.
* [WY Dept of Workforce Services: COVID-19](http://www.wyomingworkforce.org/data/epidemiology/coronavirus/): Asks employers and workers to frequently monitor the page for updates. Gives steps employers should take, information on unemployment insurance, dept. contact information, and links to other state resources.
  + [WDWS: COVID-19 Unemployment Insurance FAQs](http://www.wyomingworkforce.org/_docs/data/epidemiology/2020-03-covid19-faq.pdf)
* [WY Women's Business Center: COVID-19 Resources](https://www.wyomingwomen.org/covid-19-resources): Comprehensive list of links to other state resources.
* [WY SBDC: COVID-19 Resources for Small Businesses](https://www.wyomingsbdc.org/covid19/): Preparation guidelines, information on SBA Disaster Loans, and advisor contact information.
* [WY Dept of Revenue](http://revenue.wyo.gov/): No current updates.
* [COVID19.wyo.gov](https://covid19.wyo.gov/): State response page; in development.
* WY Governor: [News](https://governor.wyo.gov/media/news-releases) and [Executive Orders](https://governor.wyo.gov/state-government/executive-orders)
* [WY Health: COVID-19](https://health.wyo.gov/publichealth/infectious-disease-epidemiology-unit/disease/novel-coronavirus/): Information on Health Dept. responses, status updates, and prevention recommendations.

[Return to TOC](#_top)